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STATE OF MAI NE
REGULATORY FAI RNESS BOARD

I N RE: PUBLI C HEARI NG HELD ON DECEMBER 14, 2009

Taken before Debra J. Fusco, a Notary Public in and

for the State of Maine, at the Burton M Cross
Office Building, Capital Street, Augusta, Maine,

Decenber 14, 2009, beginning at 1:00 p.m, pursuant

to notice given.
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CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Wel come to this public
hearing of the Maine Regul atory Fairness Board. The
hearing is now in session.

My name is Eliot Stanley. | am the chair
And the deputy chair to my immediate right is Linda
Snyder of Lew ston.

Bef ore we begin taking information, | would
i ke to take a few mnutes to introduce the board
menbers, explain the purpose of the board and go over
some of the basic grounds rules for the hearing.

The members who are here today on --
starting at the far right, Beth Shissler of Portl and.
To her left, Ed Phillips of Wnthrop who was a menber of
t he board during the previous three years as well. Ms.
Snyder | already nentioned, nyself. Van Perry of
Readfield and our staff person is Tom Merrill of the

State Planning Office. He's on the far |left over here.

We have anot her member, Marie Emerson, who will be
comng in at some point. She's here today but she has
been del ayed. She will be comng in and joining us up
here.

The purpose of the board is to hold hearings

to gather input fromthe public and report to the
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| egi sl ature and the governor at |east annually on

regul atory and statutory changes necessary to enhance
the state's business climate. The Board is especially

interested in hearing from busi nesses that feel that

t hey have been unfairly inmpacted by state rules and | aws
busi ness or

governing their have suggestions as to how

| aws and regul ati ons can be made more effective or |ess
burdensome. We are interested in hearing what is
wor ki ng as well as what is not worKking.

The role of the Board is advisory. W
cannot take direct action. It is our job to hear the

concerns of Maine's businesses and to nmake

recommendations to the | egislature and the governor on

how to i nmprove Maine's
We will --

have been slated to be

regul atory environment.
we have a number of people who

wi tnesses and in addition after

t hey have finished, we will ask for other members of the

public who m ght want to say a few words to the board to

step forward, et cetera. So we will get to that if you

want to be heard.

We will ask each person to state your nanme

and address and the business or organization you

represent or personally if you're here in that capacity.

After you have finished, please stay at the

desk for questions fromthe Board. Board menbers may
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wi sh to ask questions for clarification and to inprove
t heir understanding of the nature of the regul atory
problem you are facing.

Pl ease provide the Board with written copies
of your testinony if at all possible. Those could
either be here or after you have appeared. I f you
happen to have them with you, that would be great.

You will not be sworn in. W don't take
testi mony under oath. This is not a Board that has that
power. We are an advisory board and not an adjudicatory
body. We want to hear from everyone who wi shes to
speak. Pl ease address the Board at all tines. Pl ease
be specific and conci se. Pl ease be courteous. The
proceedi ngs are public and are being recorded and we
woul d ask members of the audi ence who are sitting here
not to interrupt a witness who is making a statement.
Let him or her be heard and then at the end of that,
after we then had a round of questions, if there are
addi tional questions fromthose sitting in the roomthat
you want to direct to that wi tness, that would be the
time that we will do that and we will call on you for
t hat pur pose.

So | think that probably gives enough right
now for us to get underway. And I will ask M. Van

Perry, one of our members, if he will introduce our
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first wtness. Van?

MR. PERRY: Sur e.

| would like to introduce Matt Jacobson, the
presi dent of Maine & Company. Matt Jacobson is the
presi dent and CEO of Mai ne & Conpany. Under Matt's
| eadership since 2006, Maine & Conpany has recruited
several major conpanies to Maine including NotifyND,
at henaheal th and Boston Financial Data Services. These
conpanies will conmbine to hire over 1,500 new enpl oyees.

Prior to joining Maine & Conmpany, Matt was
most recently assistant vice president for sales and
mar keti ng for Canadi an National Railways based in
Chi cago. In his role at CN, Matt was responsible for
international and North Anmerica intermdal sales and
mar keti ng.

From 1996 to 2000, Matt was president and
chi ef operating officer of the St. Lawrence & Atlantic
Rai | road headquartered in Auburn. During his four-year
tenure, the railroad tripled its revenue and attracted
23 new businesses in its |line. Matt was featured in the
Wall Street Journal and the St. Lawrence was named North
America's best shortline railroad by Rail way Age
Magazi ne.

Matt is a graduate of the United States

Naval Acadeny and holds an MBA from Chapman University.
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He was a pilot in the U S. Air Force serving in Europe,
Africa and the M ddl e East. Matt has over 3000 hours of
flight time, primarily in command of the C-130 Hercul es.

Thank you, |et us welconme Matt.

MR. JACOBSON: Thanks for that kind
i ntroduction. My mot her wrote that so it's a little
enbarrassi ng when people read the whol e thing. But
t hank you and thank you for what you're doing. I
appreci ate you making the effort to try to make it
better.

Let me just give you a little of a review of
what Mai ne & Conpany does and then maybe bring it more
to some specifics about what we've | earned over the | ast
few years about business attraction and how some
compani es are viewi ng relocation or expansion deci sions
in Maine.

Mai ne & Conpany, we focus on three areas to
grow jobs. We figure you can either bring a new
busi ness here, you can help an existing new business
expand or you can help an early-stage conpany get
started. We try to stick our noses in each of those
three areas to see what we can do to hel p.

So in that experience, we have had some
success recruiting businesses to Maine. M nd you, every

conpany has a different prismthat they | ook through
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before they make a relocation or an expansi on deci sion
so each one is a little different. But there are some
truths around each of those three areas that we have
| earned and the first is tax policy and the amount and
nunmber of different taxes that businesses have to comply
and deal with. The more there are, the harder they are
to find out and the |ess predictable they are, the |ess
opportunity that we're going to have to recruit and to
retain businesses in Mine. So it's just a number of --
are they expanding, are they changing, do we fix them
every year or do we -- and | think the better tax is one
that | hear a | ot of both existing businesses and
busi ness of away, what are you going to do with that and
does it change every year and if it does, then makes it
more unpredictable and it's harder for themto make a
decision. And that really goes to the next thing and
this is the one that | think is really universal and one
that | think can have the nost effect on and that's this
notion of predictable and reasonable |egislation. What
we're seeing now is about speed to approve or
di sapprove. M nd you no in 30 days is better than maybe
in four years, okay, and |I'Il give you a concrete
exampl e of that.

Our | atest success at Maine & Conmpany is a

conpany called Plum Choice. They're a very high-tech
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company. They announced six weeks ago 125 jobs between
now and the end of this year in Scarborough. And next
year, they're going to hire between three and 500

wor k-from home technicians that will be supported by
this facility in Scarborough. When we first met them

t hey said we have narrowed it down to 10 cities. You
have two weeks to come back, and here is our |ist of
requi renments. You have two weeks, we're going to make a
decision so you have to get that stuff in sooner. But
in two weeks, we are going to decide. Six weeks after
that, we will be up and running and they were. Okay so
t hat means that we have to be able to approve things
very, very quickly or have them already approved. So it
precluded any brownfield or greenfield devel opment with
this conmpany. It precluded any business or any buil ding
that was in disrepair, like an old mll. | had to have
a building where they can nove into right now and had
the wiring and then | could also get the parking

i mprovements approved by the city quickly, the --

what ever building permts if they needed to get done.

Al'l of that had to get done very quickly. | think that
phenomenon is going to increase. | think over time that
speed to react is going to be more of a determ nant than
it's ever been and let me tell you why:

In a normal environment, people wait a |ong
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time to make a capital decision in business because they

have to spend noney. And now they're waiting even

| onger to make that capital decision until the point

where when they finally make it, it will be like Plum

Choi ce, we need to be up and running in eight weeks

because we've put this decision off. Ei ther we coul dn't

get money, we don't want to spend nmoney or we have all

this pent-up demand and so the companies are going to

pi ck places where they can expand very quickly. And the

| onger it takes to react, the harder it is.
Massachusetts passed a |law, | guess

18 mont hs ago now, fromthe time you make application

until the time you get an answer is 120 days, okay?
Bristol-Myers Squi bb announced a new

facility, the base in Concord, | forget the name, it's

not i mportant. But the point is, they announced a

$750, 000, 000 i nvestment. Fromthe time they made

application to the time they got all their approvals was

39 days.

In Florida, both Jacksonville and M am have
statutes of 30 days for regulatory approval. So from
the time you put application in until the time they, by

statute, have to give you an answer is 30 days.
| think states that have that kind of speed

-- we're not talking about the onus or what the
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regul ati ons are but the speed to which you can say yes
or no and approve a process. That's going to determ ne
Wi nners.

The third thing that businesses talk a | ot
about is workforce and wor kforce devel opment. We have
two programs in Maine to help conmpanies train
busi nesses. The first is called the GIl, and Governor's
Training Initiative and the second is called The Quality
Center. Quality Center, you give your syllabus to the
community college, they train people for you and then
you can hire them or not.

GTl, the Governor's Training Initiative, we
give you noney, you turn that into training and then you
hire the enmpl oyees so there are two different ways.

Now, of the conpanies that we've been
successful locating to Maine in the | ast few years,
at henaheal th, NotifyMD, Boston Financial; all very
proprietary conpani es. So they're not interested in
giving their syllabus to a community college. They want
to keep their syllabus internal. They don't want to
share what they're doing. Some of them have HI PPA
regul ations so they're not allowed to offer a | ot of
what they do outside. Boston Financial is a subsidiary
of Swi ss Bank so they are very proprietary. So The

Quality Center is not sonmething they're interested in,
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t hey only want GTI.

As far as policy makers goes, then you have
to make your decision on which kinds of businesses
you' re | ooking to attract or expand. Ei t her program
wor ks fine, they both train workers. But if you're

going to put all of your money in the quality centers

and then expect high-tech conpanies, well, they don't
m X. It's very difficult to m x those two prograns.
So those are the three | essons. It's speed,

it's reasonableness and it's workforce and tax policy.
Those are the three things that we find. And if that
sparks some questions to answer --

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Al'l right. Do you think
from what you have seen that we have the apparatus in
pl ace in Maine to give businesses -- start-up businesses
or even those already -- adequate information about the
regul atory structure that they're going to have to deal
with? Wuld it be hel pful, for exanmple, to have sonme
kind of codification of that regulatory scheme so that
new busi nesses or start-up businesses had something to
refer to right away?

MR. JACOBSON: Yes, sir. | think that's a
really insightful point. | was tal king with Becky
St ockbridge | ast week. And Becky is the woman that just

won one of the top 25 entrepreneurs under 25 in the
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country by Business Week Magazi ne. She's a website
desi gner out of the University of Southern Maine,
brilliant woman, and started a new business. And one of
the things that she said was how surprised she was that
every time she turns around, there is something that she
has to conply with. She' s not upset about having to
comply, it's just that she's surprised with what it is
she has to conply with. A central clearing house on
what are the regul ations around a business | think would
be very hel pful

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: \What is her name again?

MR. JACOBSON: Becky Stockbridge and her
company is iBec Creative.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: What is her connection to
usm?

MR. JACOBSON: She graduated from there.
She has a dual major in art and entrepreneurialism and
started a website design company here in Maine. And one
of the best -- top 25 entrepreneurs in the country under
25 by Business Week Magazi ne. So some notoriety. But
one of the things she said was she was surprised al nost
everyday that there is something else she has to conmply
with in terms of regul ation. | think if we had a
website or a one-pager that said, okay, here are the

t hi ngs you have to do, | think that would be hel pful.
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CHAI RMAN STANLEY: |l will turn now to our
deputy chair, Linda Snyder, if she has any questi ons.

MS. SNYDER: We had just talked briefly
prior to this but it's sort of an issue of Maine being a
t ugboat versus a barge. You know, how ninmble are we
being able to bring in new businesses. You tal ked about
Fl orida 30 days, Massachusetts has a 120-day | aw. Do
you have any sense of what the average |length of time
start to finish in siting a new business here m ght be?

MR. JACOBSON: It really depends on the
busi ness, and |I don't mean to be dodging. But for |ike
Pl um Choice, there was an existing building that had the
existing wiring and we were able to offer a solution
that fit their matrix. We had to get quick approval on
a couple of building things at Scarborough but that was
relatively quick. So there wasn't a lot of regulation
required.

Now up in Burnham where we sited a new
pell et manufacturer this sumrer. They're col |l ocati ng
with Pried Manufacturing up in Burnham and so a | ot of
the site work had already been done. But that process,
we're a year into it and we're still not conmplete with
all of the different regulations. So for a greenfield
site, it's a long tinme.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: s the Plum spelled with
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a B or not.

MR. JACOBSON: P-L-U-M

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Al
Li nda, do you have anyt
MS. SNYDER: No.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY:
MR. PHI LLI PS:
there i

smal | town planning boards,

going to get a hearing in 30 days.

My concern

Choi ce.
right.

hing el se?

Ed Phillips.

is small towns,
S no way you're even

You're lucky if you

get a hearing in 90 days. So a |lot of what you appear
to do does apply to places |ike Scarborough or Portl and
sites that have professional planning staff that can

make deci si ons.

MR. JACOBSON: I think if

until the opportunity presents itself, then,

think I agree with you, that then they get

di sadvant aged. | f
t hat they know to what

t hen when the opportunity presents itself,

they're willing to say yes,

they're waiting

sir, |

t hey have done the time beforehand so

why

t hey have

al ready done the work and so they can act

or appear to act very quickly even though

taken years to get to that decision.

pl aces that where we have been successf ul

Conpany haven't been in the big cities.

put a business in Portland or in Bangor.
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some |uck in Auburn and Lew ston. They act very quickly
and they react fast and they do have planning staff.

But Burnham doesn't, Scarborough did but we didn't
require it. Rockl and, Belfast, Fort Kent, Presque Isle,
Bi ddeford, those are some of the places where we have
put businesses in the |last two years or so. Some had
staff, some didn't. But |I'm not so sure that the staff
is necessarily the issue but the issue is whether or not
you, as a town, have deci ded what you're willing to say
yes to, however your structure works, so that when the
opportunity presents itself, then you can say yes or no
wi t hout having to wait for that next hearing date.

MR. PHI LLI PS: How about wor kforce? |
honestly believe we have a shortage of workers in Maine.
We're not retaining our young people.

MR. JACOBSON: Yeah, | think that's a
significant issue. And every business we talk to, talks
about wor kforce and do you have enough people to make me
successful today and will you have enough tomorrow. I
can usually solve the today problem It's the tonmorrow
problem that we run into problenms with and say | ook at
our denographics. | have had site-location consultants
-- and maybe | ought to take a step back. The
site-location process, virtually 80 percent of the

Fortune 500 use a site-location consultant to make a
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rel ocation or expansion decision. And there is probably
-- registered there are probably 25,000 across the
country. There are probably five big conpanies that do
this kind of work. The largest is probably Jones Lang
LaSall e. They just bought Roger Staubach's conpany.
Roger Staubach, the football player, had up until then
one of the |argest site-location consulting companies in
the world. They have 100 people in Dallas, and their
only job is to evaluate tax incentives. That's what
they do for a living for all of their clients. So it's
a fairly detailed process, but site-location consultants
know nmore about us than we do. And I had one who was
prepared to quote our graduation statistics versus

ot hers states and for high school and coll ege and degree
attai nment and said, |look, I'"m working in high-tech

busi nesses, you're not producing enough kids so we have
lined you off our list. That was in October at a
site-location consultant neeting down in Atl anta. So,
yeah, that's a significant problem whether or not we
can maintain the workforce and it's the chicken and the
egg. Do you bring the conpany first or the jobs first?
| " m convinced that today we have enough people, it's the
tomorrow problem If we can convince themto get here
and put in the right educational process, we can fix the

tomorrow problem as well.
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CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Thank you.

Van Perry, do you want to turn on your mc
t here?

MR. PERRY: Sur e. | have a coupl e of
guesti ons.

Matt, we have tal ked before about the
default to yes versus the default to no. Can you talk a
[ittle bit about that?

MR. JACOBSON: Yes. Both of the three
examples that | cited in -- the two in Florida, M am
and Jacksonville, and Massachusetts, the default is yes.
So the burden is on the regulator to come up with a
reason to say no. If not, then it's yes at the end of
the time period which for businesses give them
confidence that, A, if | put nmy capital at risk, it's a
finite time. And, B, 1've got to shop, they want me to
come here. That notion is about m ndset.

We have cities in Maine that react simlarly

that will work to say yes. And |I'm not saying that
every town ought to say yes to every opportunity. I n
fact, |I'm saying that's not the case. But we ought to

have spent some time studying so that we know what we're
willing to say yes to and we're able to react to that
very quickly rather than just whatever cones up the

turnpi ke next and we have to consider it and we wait six
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weeks. Most of the turnaround time we are getting on
projects is weeks if not days on the answers. So we
have to move quickly and that, again, is going to get
rewar ded.

MR. PERRY: Okay. Now, when you tal ked
about the pre-approval, where does that decision get
made? |s that a | ocal decision or where should that
pre-work be done?

MR. JACOBSON: | think both |Iocal and state
have regul ati ons that we could work through in the
hypot heti cal . If I have this particular property and
would i ke to do manufacturing on it, then the DEP
di scussi on around, yes, you can build there, no, you
can't, what are the specifics around where you can, what
needs to be mtigated. All of that can be discussed
prior to having a deal on the table, but it seens to nme
we do it the other way. We wait until there is a deal
we conme in and put it on the table and then DEP comes in
and takes a |l ook and the city planning department takes
a | ook and whatever other body has jurisdiction. So ny
plea is always, when | go to the small towns, is figure
out where you're willing to build and get as nuch of the
regul atory approval done before you ever talk to nme
again so that when | conme in, you can say, yes, you can

build a factory, here are the di mensions, here are the
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pl aces and here are the things that you have to

m tigate. Havi ng those answers done al ready takes weeks
and weeks out of the process, and it also shows the

busi nesses that you're interested in saying yes.

MR. PERRY: Okay. So you can do |ike a
| ocal public/private partnership at the local |evel --

MR. JACOBSON: Absolutely.

MR. PERRY: -- and then once that
partnership is done and ready, come see you.

MR. JACOBSON: Absolutely. Now | can mar ket
it. Now | can market it and now | know to what |I'm
willing to say yes. | mean it's part of the problem
t hey have at Brunswi ck right now. You talk to Steve
Levesque, a |l ot of conpanies are interested but what can
you sell me? Well, | don't know yet. Well, that |
don't know yet makes them go sonmepl ace el se. Yes,
that's a nice facility, yes you have a nice town, yes
that | ooks |ike a place where an industrial park m ght
wor k but if you can't tell me exactly what | have to do
to get there, then it's hard. And some towns do this
very well and some towns don't consider it, and you see
t hat spectrum across Mai ne.

MR. PERRY: So using Brunswi ck as an
exampl e, what do they need to do next?

MR. JACOBSON: Well, again, they need to
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know what they're able to say yes to. | think right now
t hey don't know how the buildings are going to be
distributed. Are they going to have to pay for them

are they going to have to bid them? Just being able to

know what you're willing to sell and how much you're
willing to sell it for or not or give it away or
what ever . But they don't know who owns the buil dings

yet or how much. That's a problem They can't say yes
to anyone yet.

MR. PERRY: Okay, thank you.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Bet h Shi ssl er.

MS. SHI SSLER: Hi, Matt.

MR. JACOBSON: Hi.

MS. SHI SSLER: | think one of the things I'm
guestioning is whether we actually have a strategic
pl anni ng i ssue or whether we have a regulatory issue.
And |I'm not sure how effective we as a group can be if
it's not a regulatory issue. It sounds |ike some of our
issues are |lack of strategic planning and vision. But
it also sounds like the site-location specialists really
have at their fingertips, the best in class anywhere in
the U. S. |s there one in particular that is friendly
enough with you and/or Maine that could kind of give us
an overview of kind of the best in class in site

approval s?
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MR. JACOBSON: Sur e. | know a few. And I'm
happy to give you -- Jonathan Sangster we have had up a
couple of times. In fact, we had him speak at USM and

came up and hel ped us. We did a review of Brunswi ck and
what that m ght become, and we have worked with him on
more than a few projects. He's great and woul d be happy
to talk to you. | don't know if you can get him up
here. He'll certainly talk on the phone. Wnter in
Maine, it's hard to get guys from Atlanta to fly north.
But if we asked him he would do everything he could to
hel p.

MS. SHI SSLER: And who is that?

MR. JACOBSON: Jonat han Sangster, and |I'm
happy to give you his contact information.

MS. SHI SSLER: Il will follow up with you.

The wor kforce training, do you think that
there is a general awareness of everybody in the state
to these two programs that we have? Do you think it's
an awar eness problemor a problemwith the prograns?

MR. JACOBSON: It depends on the size of the
conmpany. Certainly |ike The Manufacturer's Associ ation,
their members know about how to go about it. Certainly
any conpany that we touch, they always ask the question
how do you train your workers up there because every

state has some program and they want to know what it's
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about. | haven't done a survey so |I'm not exactly sure,
but there is always a funding issue. Do we have enough
money in these pots to be able to train these workers

t he compani es want. That's always an issue so |'m not
-- 1 don't know.

MS. SHI SSLER: Are these prograns effective?

MR. JACOBSON: Yes, without any question
they're effective.

MS. SHI SSLER: So as the third of the three
things to grow compani es and grow busi ness in Maine, we
actually have programs that are effective, it's just a
matter of utilizing thenf

MR. JACOBSON: | think that's right. Ri ght ,
do we fund them and do we have enough people know ng
they're there. But they're great programs and they're
among the best in the country around flexibility and
what we can use them for, they're terrific prograns.

MS. SHI SSLER: Okay, thanks.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Tom Merrill, do you have
any questions?

MR. MERRI LL: No.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Tomis an econom st with
the State Planning Office and is our staff person for
this comm ssi on.

| f there are no nmore questions, we will go
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to the public. |s there anyone in the audience who
would I'i ke to address a question to the witness? And if
so, would you introduce yourself and so on for the
record.

| don't see any hands so with our
appreciation, M. Jacobson, we will release you and we
m ght want to call on you again either in person or by
e-mai |l or whatever.

MR. JACOBSON: | am at your service. Thank
you for asking.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Thank you for your help.

s Chris Hall here?

MR. HALL: Good afternoon.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Our second wi tness, Chris
Hall, is a senior vice president of the Portland Chamber
of Comerce. He provides the organization's 1,500
members wi th advocacy and governnental relations
servi ces. He is an attorney who graduated from Bowdoin
Coll ege in 1979, from Boston University School of Law in
1986 and who practiced law in Portland, Maine from 1986
to 1990. In 1990, he went to work for the Maine State
Chanmber of Comerce where he spent 17 years representing
the state's business community before | ocal, regional,
state and federal policy makers. Hi s areas of policy

experience include tax, fiscal, environmental, education
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and | abor issues. M. Hall continues to appear
regularly before state | awmakers, regul atory agencies
and ot her governnental bodies on behalf of the Portl and
Regi onal Chanber's nmenbers addressing all of the issues
of concern to the Portland region's enployers. He has

lived in Buxton for the |last 23 years with his wife and

children.

Wel come M. Chris Hall.

MR. HALL: Chai rman St anl ey, members of the
board, thank you very much for having nme. | appreciate

t he opportunity to address you and thanks for the
invitation.

Yeah, you know, it was about 20 years ago
that | was |eaving the private practice of law in
Portland and | got to conme up here and |l earn the public
policy arena. And working on behalf of the business
community all that time, you kind of build up some
t hi ngs that you think you know. And maybe you're not
ri ght about every single one of them but | would |ike
to share some of those experiences and insights with
you. Particularly with respect to the first question
t hat you asked which was, as | understood it, how do we
have a better regulatory climate in Maine? |1'm also
going to spend a couple m nutes on the second question

which | believe Ms. Shissler indicated in response to
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M. Jacobson that it may be a little bit beyond the
mandate of the Board but | think still deserves a little
comment and that's how are we going to get this econony
started, what are we going to do about that?

First let me tell you this issue of what's
wrong with our regulatory system | have been working on
it for 20 years. | see John Doyle is here, and he's

been working on it |onger than that, so has David Clough

and you will hear from both of themin a m nute

| need a way to think about it because

otherwi se | get drawn into a detailed conversat

the site | aw exenption that had an NRPA setback

i on of

viol ati on and, you know, who sent the first letter to

the |l awyer? And that doesn't really get you to anything

ot her than the details of what | used to do for

before I got into public policy.

There is too much friction in our regul atory

wor k

system M. Jacobson approached that thought when he

was di scussing with you the notion that we ought to say

yes unl ess we have a reason to say no. But, in

we often say no unless you can prove that there

Mai ne,

is a

good reason to say yes. Now, that's not all bad. I

have to tell you, in all of the time that | have worked

for the business comunity, | have met a ton of

in the regulatory system that are tremendous.

peopl e

Peopl e
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all over the system who very much want to be
facilitated, who want to help enmployers succeed. Often
in these conversations, that observation goes unstated.
So | just wanted to put it out there that what we're
going to discuss isn't some sort of broad-based
i ndi ctment of every single person who works in state
government or | ocal government or whatever because that
just would be totally unfair.

| think about the Department of
Environmental Protection runs a small business
assi stance prograns right now that is tremendously
successful . Do you know what they do? They have a
wor kbook and the deal is if you're in one of the
segments of the economy -- let's say you're in the
hospitality business. They give you a workbook and say
here, fill out this workbook to show you things you can
do to go beyond conpliance and really denonstrate
environment al | eader shi p. You woul dn't believe the
positive response that you get fromthis. You get
compani es goi ng way beyond the regulatory requirements
because they get their workers together and everybody
starts tal king and pretty soon the conmpany is spending
money, the workers are engaged and the business has far
exceeded the requirements of state and local law so it'

not all bad.

S
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Now, that's just an example of how a
creative approach to regulatory issues can someti mes be
pl easantly surprising.

What is particularly pleasantly unsurprising
-- and maybe you have had this experience yourselves in
business -- is the accumul ation of friction. Sometimes
it's the costs that are being inposed regulatorily on
you. And, you know, those costs come to you fromthe
perspective of the regul ator. Nobody ever asks you as a
busi ness owner can you afford this, you just get the
bill. Sometimes it comes with paperwork. | can't count
t he nunmber of times that people have said to me, and |
know it sounds mundane but it is actually a little
deeper than this: | have to fill out duplicate
paperwork all the time. | have to send a formto agency
A, but then agency B wants the sanme information on a
different form and six nonths |ater agency C conmes al ong
and, gosh, | have to do it all over again. It's been
observed that you m ght want -- | think the chairman
suggested a single point of contact for new business.

Let me tell you, existing enployers, especially small
enpl oyers, could really use sonme sinplification in ternms
of the paperwork they experience. Now, this isn't just
an I'mtoo busy to do your formthing. What you're

going to discover if you dig into this, is there is an
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enor mous amount of overl apping jurisdiction. And we are
about to enter into a conversation here at the state
house in the next couple of weeks about consolidating
and reducing the size of government because we can't
afford it anynore.
| can think of dozens of exanples where
mul ti pl e agencies touch a business on a particular
point. Again, | don't want to divert us into the
m nutia of a particular exanple, but we can certainly
di scuss them later. Why aren't we consolidating those
experiences, again, fromthe perspective of the
customer? |'m not suggesting we don't provide the
informati on to whoever needs it. "' m not suggesting
t hat we don't regul ate things however they need to be
regul at ed. But | am suggesting that when you have many
hands touchi ng one business over a single issue and | and
use, of course, is a ripe exanmple, who are engaged in
somet hing that may have grown up as a matter of custom
and regul ar progress but no |onger can we afford it.
Duplicating paperwork and cutting back on
that is going to take you into a conversation that is
really at the heart of our budget problem and is frankly
a third rail politically. It's really, really hard to
tal k about it in a successful way. But fromthe

perspective of the business owner, the person who is
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just trying to fill out the paperwork and pay the fees,
it's really, really burdensonme and it creates a dramatic
amount of friction.

| think that when we tal k about how best to
i mprove the regulatory climte, consistency is another
pl ace that is just a bugbear for many enpl oyers. You
can get caught in inconsistent regulatory situations a
number of ways. You can get two answers from the same
agency. You can get two different answers fromtwo
different agencies. You can have the right answer until
it's wong but you didn't know that. And, again, part
of this is the regulatory system not approaching the
busi ness owner as a custonmer but rather as an object to
be acted upon. Part of it is deeper than that. Part of
it isn't just training your enployees to be nore
sensitive to their custoners. Part of it is real honest
jurisdictional and policy disagreements where their
busi ness owner becones the battl eground.

| will just quickly draw an example for you.
Down in our neck of the woods, we have the Long Creek
Wat ershed. We have a | ot of |andowners down there,
busi ness owners, who got site |law permts back in the
70's and 80's and they did exactly what they were told,
often at an extraordi nary expense. And they're now

finding out that what they did was wrong.
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Now, you and | m ght understand the evol ving
nature of storm water mtigation and we m ght understand
t he notivations of the regulators to say, yeah, okay, |
get that, what we did before didn't work and we just
didn't know it then. But if you own that Iand or you
own that business and you're trying to stay alive right
now in 2009 and somebody comes to you and says we need
$3,000 a nonth, you don't feel good about that because
you felt you did what you were told and you foll owed the
rules and now it's not good enough.

| will footnote that anecdote by saying that
we are engaged in a coll aborative process in the Long
Creek Watershed that is hopefully going to mtigate --
it's not going to get rid of it -- the costs that are
bei ng i nposed by this new generation of storm water.

And it's a very exciting public/private partnership.
It's another exanmple of positive collaborative

regul atory interaction with the private sector and |
think it's going to be a success story although |I can't
say that yet but | think it will be. So it's a good
example from both sides of the coin.

Finally the thing that I want to -- the
hardest thing to express but probably the most inportant
thing is this: A lot of times the regul atory experience

for enployers, especially small enployers but not just
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smal | enmpl oyers, feels hostile. It do
feel |like they are -- frankly, they go
a speeding ticket. Do you know that b

when you get pulled over for a speedin

have that feeling when they interact with the regul atory

system and they shouldn't because they
A lot of times they may be
t hings that they don't have a perfect
understanding of with respect to regu
and this is true nost particularly for
who don't have dedi cated personnel for
pur poses. But there are relatively fe
speeding. Those that are, they should
experience, absolutely. But to treat
speeder when, in fact, most people are
just trying to do the best they can --
fundamental distrust between the small
community and regul atory agencies that
the well. It makes it harder to get c
makes it harder for that conpany to fi
tend to hide instead of reaching out.
cultural issue that we have built up o
and, as | said, |I'm sure people will s
than that -- to the point now where un

in the private sector, they know that
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problem but they don't want to deal with it. People in
t he public sector know that they want to get sonebody to
change their behavior but they don't know how to

col I abor at e. | think it's going to take an effort,
frankly, of an extraordinary magnitude and it's going to
be a generational change before we get to a point where
regul ators and the regulated conmmunity begin to see each
ot her as coll aborators and not as opponents. And this
can come up in, | think, any regulatory environment.

And | want to reiterate what | said at the outset: Not
every regulator is guilty of this. There are many t hat
are just the opposite of this, many that are very

hel pful, and it is unfair to think of the entire system

in this light. But there is enough of this experience
out there that it colors, as you well know. It takes a
few apples to make the whole -- right, isn't that how it

works? So we do have a present and continuing issue
there that needs to be addressed.

Those are sonme generalities, if you wll.
Make t he process of regulation facilitative, not
adversari al . Reduce the costs inmposed on busi nesses
because from their perspective, that's a huge issue.
Require consi stency and make sure that duplication is
addressed in a way that is helpful to the budget process

in this building and, frankly, all across the state.
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When Angus King first became governor, he
had the plus one canpai gn. | saw Jim McGreggor back
there sitting in the audience. Jimrepresents the Maine
Mer chants Associ ati on. He will recall this because he
was at the neeting with me. And Tom McBriarty was the
DECD comm ssioner. They called us in and said, come on,

guys, what do we have to do to get everybody to hire one

more person in Maine? And Jimand | -- and | don't know
if Dave was there, he m ght have been -- said, okay, if
you really want to know, we will tell you. And, you

know, Jim started tal king about Workers' Conp and I
started tal king about taxes and somebody el se started
tal ki ng about other stuff. And MBriarty said, wow,
wow, hold on. What are you guys trying to do to nme? |
can't solve all of those problens. | just want to get
people to hire somebody. And we all had a | augh and
under st ood what was being said. But | don't believe
that these | arger issues of how we get this econony
started in Maine will ever be successfully addressed
until we deal with the core cost drivers that affect
return on investment.

| appreciate what Matt was saying to you,
and Matt does an extraordinary job of finding winners
and hel ping them succeed in Maine and | don't know where

we woul d be wi thout that work. But the fact is he can't
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hel p everybody, he can only help a very few. But |
represent a ton of people who don't get help from Matt
and David represents even nmore. And what we need beyond
t he individualized help or the state programthat

provi des the subsidy for a few people, what we need are
the cost drivers to come down.

Il will tell you another story that back in
the md 90's, a bunch of us helped to pass the business
equi pment tax reimbursement program We were very proud
of that. We thought that it would help reduce the costs
of fixed capital in Maine and encourage investnment and
it did have that effect so we felt it was a good
program We invited the governor of North Carolina up
to address this about a year after the bill's passage
fully expecting that as a part of the country that was
experiencing great growth that he would come up and
praise us. And when he got to tal king about our newy
enacted tax break, he said, well, | think that's a
terrible thing, and we were all shocked, why did he
think this was bad? W thought it was great. And he
said, well, the problemis the tax rate is too high and
you put a Band-Aid on it. A Band-Aid doesn't cover
everybody, it just covers sone people. He sai d what you
really need to do is | ower your taxes. So we were |ike,

okay, who invited hinm? That was a m stake, we shoul dn't
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have had him

|"m sure you're all famliar with this
document. And Laurie Lachance and through her work at
t he Mai ne Econom ¢ Growth Council probably do as good a
j ob as anyone in providing a Maine-specific outline of
what |'m tal king about. The red flags in here are on
heal t hcare costs, energy costs and state and | ocal tax
burden. And some of those red flags have flown for
al nost a decade now. And so when we | ook at persona
income in Maine and we see that it begins to trail the
nati on again, | understand that as a synmptom of these
core cost drivers not having yet been successfully
addressed in our state. And | think you can go to
national studies. |'ve got the small business survival
i ndex here for 20009. |'ve al so got the American
Legi sl ati ve Exchange Counsel where it states excellent
expositions of the detail that I'"'mreferring to. But |
t hi nk, again, for this Board who does not set tax policy
or energy policy or healthcare policy, what you can do
is lend your voice hel ping our |egislature to understand
that if they want to create jobs, they are going to have
to reduce the core cost drivers that reduce return on
i nvest ment and make Maine an otherwi se difficult place
to hire one nore person. Because we still want to do

what McBriarty said, he had a great idea.
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So | hope that those comments are of some
val ue to you. | would be happy to wrap it up here and
t ake any questions, M. Chairman, that you may have.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Thank you, M. Hall.

That was a very nice statenment. | f any of those
docunents that you have, those reports, are extras and
could be left with our staff, we would appreciate it.

MR. HALL: "1l make sure Tom knows where to
find all of them absolutely.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Okay.

| "' m wondering if you could come down from
sort of the macro to the mcro for a mnute and talk
about agencies or boards of the state government of
Mai ne that seemto be chronically comng to your
attention as problem or troubl emakers for business and
per haps others that are on the other side of that who
are model s of great business, the kind of rapport that
you describe to give us a little more focus on our
possi ble further inquiries. W do receive reports of
various kinds, some fromindividuals, some from
busi nesses saying | really got the business fromthat
agency or that board and sometinmes that |leads to -- you
m ght say it's the tip of the iceberg that |eads to sone
very significant findings. Do you have any thoughts in

t hat area?
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MR. HALL: | do. But | have to say, M.
Chairman, | think that -- here is the source of ny
reticence in this answer: As a newly mnted | obbyi
1990, | was taken up to the Natural Resources Comm

and told to represent an individual, a member, who

been done terribly wong by the Department of

Envi ronment al Protection. | zealously tried to do
| only found out a couple of months |l ater that ther
anot her part of that story that | wasn't aware of t
shoul d have known being trained as a | awyer. But t
to be a zeal ous lobbyist, | didn't catch up to that
until a little later.

No one is absolutely black in this and

one is absolutely white. You know, you m ght ask soci al

service providers if the Departnment of Labor and DHHS

talk to each other. You m ght | ook at clients. I

a | ot of menbers who are social service providers,

contractors with DHHS. Ask them how the cooperation and

the communication -- and | tal ked about duplicate
paperwork. Ask them how that's going between DOL,
and sonetimes the Department of Education as well i
client is a child.

| think you probably know as well as |
just fromreading the press that it is a nightmare,

is a nightmare and it is resulting in enornmus

st in
ttee

had

t hat .

€ was

hat |

rying

no

have

DHHS

f the

do

it
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addi ti onal and redundant cost. Now, i s anyone doing
wrong? No, they are not. Everyone is trying very hard
to do their job under the constraints of HIPPA and other
t hi ngs but that doesn't matter much to the business
person who is being whipsawed by the kind of problens |
descri bed.

You can go to the Department of
Environmental Protection, and as | just described to
you, you can find marvel ous exanmpl es of people working
col l aboratively. You can also find exanples of people
who think it's 1985 and they are enforcing the law to
the letter and they are not interested in working wth
you as a business.

In no case, | think, can you absolve or
condem an agency as a whol e. | think rather you have
to ask the questions fromthe perspective of the
customer what's not working and then do a real honest
systems analysis to find out why it's not worKking
because you're not going to find bad guys. \What you're
going to find is conmpeting jurisdictions, conflicting
requi rements, policies that haven't been harnmoni zed.
And these are going to be policy choices, they're going
to be hard, they're not going to have easy answers but
they just scream out from our perspective to be

addressed because if we don't, then the friction remains
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and it becomes harder and harder all of tine.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Just a quick follow-up
t hat . Do you think there is some part of the governor
office or the executive establishment that ought to be
doi ng the head knocking and the crunching to get some
this stuff worked out at the executive |evel?

MR. HALL: | don't have any assignnments fo
Gover nor Bal dacci who, at the end of his eight years i
office, has one of the nost incredibly difficult tasks
you could ever ask somebody to undertake and that's to
bal ance this budget. The next governor needs to
establish an office of regulatory stream ining, call

what you will. The next governor needs to make this a

priority. And | think that there will be room and time

for the next governor to do that if he or she chooses
to.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Thank you very much.
Deputy Chair Snyder.

MS. SNYDER: You nmentioned that one way of

making it better for businesses is requiring

consi stency, reducing costs, et cetera, et cetera. Say

all of those were done, do we have the infractures --
we then still have the infrastructure to mke it work
for businesses or do we still need to put an

infrastructure in place? | don't know if |I'm being

on

'S

of

r

n

t

do
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cl ear.

MR. HALL: Yeah, just tell me what you mean
by infrastructure.

MS. SNYDER: Research and devel opnent,
money.

MR. HALL: Good question. And now |
under st and what you're asking.

My first reaction to that is primarily a
| ook toward the education system There are many
infrastructures. There are physical ones, roads,
bridges. There are telecommunication infrastructures.
For me the nost inmportant one is education. W spend a
remar kabl e amount of noney in this state on education
and yet the results that we achieve are far from what we
need to make Mai ne prosper and to make our children
successful. ' m not sure we need more money in
education, but | amdarn sure we need to spend it
differently. So the short answer to your question is
no. Even if we were to elimnate all of the friction
within the regulatory system there would be | arge
infrastructure issues still to address, yes.

MS. SNYDER: \When you talk about friction
and consi stency, one area that | found is the | ocal
muni ci palities have very different regul ations someti mes

fromthe state. And the state supercedes, but you get a
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little business, let's get started, they have the |ocals
come in and everything is hunky-dory until the state
shows up.

MR. HALL: ' monly chuckling because 1've
heard it before.

MS. SNYDER: How do we elim nate this
problen? Is it more training?

MR. HALL: No, it's something | think is a

little deeper than that. But, again, | agree with you,
the problem statement. We really have a coupl e of
| ayers of what | would call policy exceptionalism and

operation here. Otherw se said, there is a struggle for
dom nance between | ocal control, state |level control and

we don't talk about it maybe so nuch but federal

control . And that can work both ways. The state
government here at the state house could say, well, we
don't |ike that federal regulation, it doesn't go far

enough. So we're going to have a special regulation for
Mai ne that nobody el se has. W have plenty of those but
| I'ike yours as well which is the local government has a
way of dealing with this. They have zoning ordi nances,
busi ness |icensing but, oops, now here conmes the state
and they don't like the way we did it and now we have to
do it over again. Those need to be harnonized, they

absolutely do. They are very hard policy questions to
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-- is the federal regulation enough? |Is the | ocal
government doing the best job? But they need to be
answered and then we need to stick with the answer so we

don't keep having three |layers to create these

i nevitable conflicts that arise. So, again, | agree.
CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Ed Phillips.
MR. PHI LLI PS: | see that you're a fan of

Presi dent Reagan's sign that he had in his office, idiot
is low rate broad based.

MR. HALL: | didn't know about that sign but
| am now a fan, yes.

MR. PHI LLI PS: In Maine, it seenms to be high
rate narrow based and to me that seens to be problem

MR. HALL: Yes.

MR. PHI LLI PS: | agree with you on the three
| evel s. | serve on the Board of Appeals and on a
trustee of the Sanitary District so tal k about stuff
fl owi ng downhill towards you --

MR. HALL: Absolutely.

MR. PHI LLI PS: | used to train all over the
wor | d. | did a class a nunber of years ago for
Wal - Mart -- a bad word here in Maine | guess -- in a
not - so-good facility. | came back just a hair over a
year |ater and did a class in a new mllion-and-a-half

square foot convention center with a 500-room hotel.
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And | said to the people, how long did it take for you
to build this because | knew it wasn't there a little
over a year ago. Less than a year. Less than 30 days
for permtting and to go to work. You woul dn't get that
t hrough our town in five years, never mnd the Cobbossee
Wat er shed, never m nd the state DEP and such. So really
| think what we're setting here, and John is going to
tal k about some | egislation, but the help that we need
froma |lot of you people is sonme legislation to

stream ine this process. | like the 30 days it's yes.
That woul d kick our planning board in the butt type of

t hi ng.

MR. HALL: Yeah, it woul d.

MR. PHI LLI PS: Guys, if you don't get done
in 30 days, it's a yes type of thing. So this may be
somet hing that we need to work on for |egislation, and
we certainly would need help on stuff |ike that but we
do need to do sonething different.

MR. HALL: Oh, we definitely do, sir. Let
me just share a concern on this 30-day idea. Let's go
back to the Long Creek Watershed. And let's say that
somebody wants to come in and build a new shopping-mal l
unit in there. And let's say we want to protect the
Long Creek WAtershed because we think it has not just

environmental but econom c val ue to us. We think we're
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going to get business from people who |ike to hike and
picnic which is definitely going happen but we can't do
it in 30 days. W can't figure out how to protect the
wat ershed in 30 days, it's going to take us
three months. We don't want to say yes to sonething
that's going to hurt the environment just because there
is an arbitrary deadline, but we don't want to say no
and | ose the opportunity.

M. Jacobson said something that is really,
really important, and it bears reenmphasizing in this
conversation: \What do you want to say yes to? What do

you want to say yes to? What developnent is it that you

want to support? |If we decide that the retail is
something -- big box retail is something we want to have
ri ght down by the Maine Mall, then let's pre-permt that

activity. Let's do it in a way that protects the water.
There is no reason not to do that. Then let's have that
30-day yes, but let's do it in away that we know what
we're saying yes to. | think that frankly there is a
huge opportunity here to reclaimcontrol at the | ocal

| evel of these issues that have spun off to state and
federal and gosh knows where by saying we're going to
deci de what we want to say yes to and we are going to
pre-permt those and we are going to set it up so

anybody that Matt Jacobson neets or anybody el se neets
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wants to come in here, yeah, we can put themin in

30 days. You know what? |If we want to say yes to a
refinery, we will permt a refinery site. W can do
that in Maine, you know. Some people wouldn't like it
but we could do it and it would be up to the community
to decide, and then we could bend the agencies of
government to that purpose. But right now, nobody is
really sure what we're going to say yes to and as a
result, too often we say no.

MR. PHILLIPS: Well, | always agree. I
t hi nk you get your best bang for everything at the | ocal
| evel .

MR. HALL: We do, we do. But, again, done
in concert with state and federal requirements. Done in
a way that is focused and effective and that we can have
some consensus around.

"1l tell you something else that is a big
problemin our neck of the woods is this idea that you
can have a zoning bill passed and then have the citizens
reverse the zone after the capital has been invested.

Oh, my God, it's just devastating. We could make a | ong
list for you of things we need to address.

MR. PHI LLI PS: But | still have a bone to
pick with you.

MR. HALL: Well, I'mglad you do. That's
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excel |l ent.

MR. PHILLIPS: MWhere |I'ma |ocal control guy
and you guys canme out and spent some noney on school
consolidation which |I'm dead set agai nst --

MR. HALL: That's one of the vagaries of
wor ki ng for a chanmber of conmmerce is people never know
who you work for. It is true that our organization did
support school consolidation but we were not part of the
fundi ng group. Those were some other organizations, not
ours. You know what? That bill will be back before the
education commttee this year. Maybe we can go talk to
them t hen about it.

MR. PHI LLI PS: It cost our town a half
mllion dollars, and John's town got nmost of it.

MR. HALL: There you have your expl anation;
bl ame John.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Al'l right. Are you
t hrough, Ed?

MR. PHI LLI PS: Yes, | am

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Mari e Emerson

MS. EMERSON: Your presentation was
wel | -organi zed and wel | - spoken.

You talk a | ot about duplication and
har noni zi ng policy and stream ining regulation. Are you

aware of the best practice state that you could | ook at
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as a nodel ?

MR. HALL: | think there are a half a dozen
t hat have made really serious efforts of the kind that
suggest and | would be happy to get that list for you.

MS. EMERSON: Can you talk a little bit
about how they have done it?

MR. HALL: Well, | think they have done it
by making some very difficult choices very honestly.
There have been governors that have conme into office
with job creation as a priority and they have set aside
custom and practice. They have probably upset, you
know, some things that have been going on for quite a
whi |l e but they have done it in pursuit of attracting
capital. | think here in Maine, it's sonmething that we
al ways need to understand that the purposes of
regul ation are not sonmething we should ignore or
denigrate but rather the means by which those purposes
are achieved could be much nore flexible than they are.
And so | think that's the hall mark of every successful
effort around the country in the last 10 years to
stream i ne regul ations.

MS. EMERSON: \What state comes to m nd
first?

MR. HALL: "' m not going to nom nate a

wi nner, but | will get you a |ist.
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CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Van Perry.

MR. PERRY: | wanted to get back to what you
call ed core cost drivers.

MR. HALL: Yes.

MR. PERRY: On the surface, that doesn't
necessarily sound |like regulations but | assume that
each of those core cost drivers has specific regul ations
behind them that are making them high cost.

MR. HALL: Very much so.

MR. PERRY: | was just wondering if you
could nmention some specifics.

MR. HALL: Yes. Let's | ook at Maine's
heal t hcare regul ations, for exanple. They are, in many
ways, i f not unique, then very unusual when you | ook at
t he nati onal perspective. Again, if you want to | ook at
the small business survival guide, for instance, we can
draw some specific nunmbers for you. Let's | ook at
Mai ne's energy regul ati ons. There we are tied into a
regional systemthat is interested not in the cost of
power but rather its consistency and reliability.
Perfectly good goals, obviously inmportant goals, and yet
we are | osing our industrial base to one of the highest
costs of power in New Engl and.

Let's | ook at our tax system You know, we

have a 15th in the nation state and | ocal tax burden but
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we have a 17th century structure for adm nistering those
taxes. We have over 400 jurisdictions assessing
property tax. We have a sales tax that is being
adm ni stered in a very shall we say mechanistic way that
catches many small busi nesses by surprise. There are

| ots of regulatory issues within each of those cost
drivers that were they addressed could drive down cost
of energy, cost of healthcare, the cost of taxes and
spendi ng i n Maine. So, yeah, they're in there.

MR. PERRY: We could use some
recommendations as far as if those are core cost
drivers, then what are the regulations that we shoul d
address?

MR. HALL: Sonme of the -- we talked a little
bit before about this conpetition for dom nance and
policy. Mai ne doesn't conformto the federal inconme tax
code. And as a result, small businesses in Miine have
many tax provisions they have to abide by that don't
mrror the federal code. Net operating loss is treated
differently in Maine than it is of the federal return.
Depreciation is accelerated at the federal |evel in ways
t hat hasn't been extended to the state. You know what
t hat wi nds up doing is that conpanies often have to hire
an accountant to do what is essentially a separate set

of books to file a tax return in Maine because it's not
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the same rules as they are at the federal |evel. Now,
that's actually a statute here in Maine, not a
regulation, but | think it's illustrative of what |I'm
trying to talk about.

MR. PERRY: Excell ent. Thank you.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Bet h Shi ssl er.

MS. SHI SSLER: Hi. As a business owner in
Portl and, thank you for your feedback. | appreciate it.

MR. HALL: Thank you.

MS. SHI SSLER: | think some of it does go
back to my initial point to Matt is that a lot of it --
and you said it yourself -- has to do with job creation
being a priority and that's really a strategic issue
more so than a regulatory issue. The direction has to
come fromthe top down if this is a priority.

MR. HALL: Yes.

MS. SHI SSLER: But going back to the plus
one initiative, if the business owners ask for
reciprocity in the governnment and in order to hire one,
you requested one change in the regulatory process, what
would it be?

MR. HALL: In my business? Everyone would
ask for a different change, you know.

MS. SHI SSLER: But you see | ot of business.

You're here today speaking for the whole so --
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MR. HALL: Yes, and you asked me to
prioritize.

| think it's the cultural issue. If 1 cou
change one thing about the State's regulatory climte,
it would be the adversarial nature of the cultural
relati onshi p between business and state regul ators and
not just state regulators. That's what | would change
first.

MS. SHI SSLER: Your point is hostility?

MR. HALL: Yeah. Because | think that if

you change that, frankly a | ot of the other stuff

becomes easier and nore malleable. Well, | could spin
t hat out for you but |I'm not going to. You take my
poi nt . If I could change one thing, it would be

people's attitudes, regulators and frankly the public's

attitude --

MS. SHI SSLER: And it doesn't cost us
anyt hi ng.

MR. HALL: It doesn't cost a darn thing.

MS. SHI SSLER: Poi nt well taken. Thank you

MR. HALL: Thank you.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Any ot her questions,
staff?

MR. MERRI LL: I n thinking about whet her

30 days is concrete or not, but just in thinking about
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set time to default to a yes or fall back on a pre-work

approval, | was thinking about Maine's |Informed

Act. Any big box stores, it requires themto contract

an econom c i nmpact study. Somet hing |ike that doesn't

really fit in a predefined w ndow. It may take
different amount of time.

MR. HALL: That's correct.

MR. MERRI LL: Such a study includes
guantitative data sources on a national |evel ri
to qualitative sources at the very local |evel.

just thinking of a conflict in putting a bl anket

or a number of days. | guess how do you feel about the

| nformed Growth Act as opposed to structuring regulation

that would facilitate that or --

MR. HALL: "' m happy to answer. One of the
first things that | actually had some success, maybe

limted success, as a | obbyist was when we asked DEP to

reinstitute tinmelines in its permtting process. Prior
to 1992, DEP didn't have any tinmelines in there. | have
to tell you, they fought |ike heck, they didn't want a
timeline but we did persuade the |legislature to insert
them they're still there today. The experience of 15

or longer years is that those tinmelines get waived on

t hreat of denial. You put in an application, it

it's going to be ready in 90 days by statute but

Gr owt h

a

ght down
"' m

policy

says

you get
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to the eightieth day and DEP calls you up and says we
can't get this done in the next ten days, will you waive
t he deadline for us. And you can say yes, | wll and

negoti ate anot her period of time or you can say no and

then they'll go, well, then we're going to have to deny
it. Again, this default to yes or default to no
post ure.

MR. MERRI LL: Ri ght .

MR. HALL: So my experience with tinmelines
are they work better than no tineline but they're not --
in the real world, they're not a magic bullet.

The thing about the Informed Growth Act that
| found so difficult was that it didn't answer the
guesti on what do you want to say yes to. | nstead, it
seemed like it was one nore reason to say no. And |
don't mean to be disrespectful when | say that. I f you
were to ask me to design something for big box retail
siting, | would ask the nmunicipality to identify in the
conprehensive growth plan where they want it. | would
ask themto do the studies that the Informed Growth Act
suggests before we get to final approval of the zone.
Once the studies are done and the zone's approved, then
| think we're back in the mode of being able to say,
okay, we have decided we're going to say yes to a

30, 000 square foot development in this location with
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t hese requirements, 30 days and you've got your paper.
For me -- | hope |I'm being clear. But the I nformed
Growt h Act didn't work for me. That's not to ignore
what's being sought there, it's just to find a different
mechani sm

MR. MERRI LL: Thank you.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Thank you, M. Hall.

Now, are there any questions fromthe
audi ence. lf so, would you identify yourself for the
record and go ahead and stand up. Anybody wi shing to
pose a question to the witness? | don't see any so no
further questions. We will thank you for your
contribution, we very much appreciate it.

MR. HALL: Thank you, | appreciate it.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: We will ask Ed Phillips
to introduce our next wtness.

MR. PHI LLI PS: Most peopl e know John, John
Doyl e. The reason that | asked John to come in was in
t he previous hearings, we had a | ot of conplaints about
how | i censees were handl ed by regul atory boards. And
many of the licensees felt they weren't getting a fair
shake. And John was sitting here and he said something
about the Adm nistrative Practices Act and we all said,
what are you tal king about, John? So he explained to us

what the Adm nistrative Practices Act -- enacted in,
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what, 1977, John?
MR. DOYLE: That's right.
MR. PHI LLIPS: MWhat that acconplished. And

then I"m going to |l et him explain what the

Adm ni strative Practices Act was and why it disappeared.

But as a result of that, Representative Nancy Smth has
submtted a bill at our request to reinstate the Office

of Adm nistrative Law Judge, and we will let John talk

about that also since | believe you drafted that for us.

MR. DOYLE: | think I did. |'ve done a
bunch of bills over the years.

Let me give you a little background of nmy
own. | started out in the attorney general's office in
1961. |'ve practiced | aw now for 48 years. | remember
when somebody would tell me that when | was a young
| awyer and | would think, boy, one of the ancient folKk.
Not the case. | was an assistant attorney general, |
was the deputy attorney general. | was al so | egal
counsel to the legislator and | created OPLA, Office of

Policy and Legislative Anal ysis. So | have spent nost

of my career in -- with the exception of ten years as a
trial lawyer -- in and around state government. I Iike
the state house, | mss it if I"mnot here, it feels

i ke home to ne. So a lot of my |law practice has been

bef ore state agenci es. | have a fairly heavy | obby
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practice and we spend -- half of today | have already
with problems dealing with the state.

| don't have any bi as. You al ways hear
somebody commenting that, well, it's the state
enpl oyees. No, it's not. | was one, | wasn't that bad.
My bad was a state police captain, my mom worked in
educati on. It's really a dedicated group of enpl oyees.
But every once in a while we get a systemthat's just
fl awed.

Let me give you a footnote here. | 1istened
carefully to what Chris had to say. Why don't business
come to Maine? | can tell you why. | have a bunch of
national clients. | have one national client that owns
600 different businesses. They make restaurant
equi pment, they make a bunch of stuff. And | said to
them -- chief sal esperson one day -- why don't you come
to Mai ne and have one facility in Maine? |If you could
sum up what problens are for a business |ocating
somewhere, give me one word. It was predictability.
This state is badly flawed in business's ability to
predict what's going to happen so they don't come and
they don't invest. There are other places that are
better. | will leave you with that thought and I wil
get into the Adm nistrative Procedures Act.

Back in 1977, there was a nmove to devel op an
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Adm ni strative Procedures Act because state gover nment
in terms of its relationships with its |licensees was all
over the place. How are you going to deal with
sonmebody's license if there has been a complaint? Think
about the people we license. | think about some of the
boards | have appeared before. | didn't know there was
a wood burning licensure kind of a process. Engi neers,
doctors, the real estate world. Heal t h and human
services has acres of hearings. So we had a fl awed
process and we enacted what was called the

Adm ni strative Procedures Act. And it had, as a part of
it, a judicial piece, if you would. The thought was

t hat you ought not to be having this agency that

regul ates you be your judge and jury. Poi nt of fact,
grand jury judge prosecutor. And that was in 1977. And

their conplaints, that is an agency's conpl aint under

t hat process, had to be tied to some sort of formal, if
you will, court process. W had the adm nistrative
court. My recollection is that the personalities that

were on that court did not lead it in is vigorous kind
of way and there is sort of a typical reaction by

adm ni strative agenci es, whatever departments are

i nvolved, to protect their own turf. So they whittl ed
away at it.

One of the great things about Maine and the
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| egislature is you can enact it but you can also whittle

it away. And the Adm nistrative Procedures Act got

whittled until many state agencies convinced the

| egi sl ature that they ought to have an exception for

what ever purpose to the admnistrative court process.
Most problems we have between A and B,

whet her its a sovereign and a citizen or two citizens

gets on the courtroom setting. Well, why is that?
That's so you will have a dispassionate trier of fact.
The way it works nowadays -- and | will |eave with you a

really good article that John Patterson who is a |awyer
in Portland forwarded to me as deputy attorney gener al

wr ot e about Maine's Adm nistrative Procedures Act and

t he way agencies or many of them oper at ed. He call ed

t hem kangaroo courts; his phrase, not m ne. But after
havi ng practiced | aw for 48 years, | told people |I don't
need to know a | ot of I|aw. My rule is what | call a Red
Skelton rule, the old comc who used to say, "you know,
this just don't look right to me." And it just don't

| ook right to me when you have an agency that's the
compl ai nant, the trier of act and numerous personage
fromthe attorney general's office in the room acting as
prosecutor, counsel for the hearing officer and so
forth. W slid back away from the original good thing

we had going as far as the rest of us are concerned
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because most people, | think we would all agree. | f
you're a licensee, whether it's drivers or you're a real
estate person, |awyers have their own system or a
doctor, you have a right to a fair kind of a process.
This isn't fair. Il will give you an exanpl e.

| represented a fellow from up country who
think was a real estate appraiser, had to have a
license. And the board that was involved, this was a
nunmber of years ago, investigated him and prosecuted
hi m And guess what? The complaint was filed against
him-- they designated one of their members as a
conpl aint officer. The complaint was filed against him
by the chairman of the board. When | appeared at the
hearing, | said |I'massum ng that the chair here, the
conpl aint officer, wearing two hats, is going to recuse
himself from the hearing. Oh, no. A big flap ensues,
t hey have an executive session which | asked to go to
and |'m never silent and quiet on behalf of my clients.
| insisted and they wouldn't let me go. So now we're
going to have a hearing where they charged him the
chair of the board is going to run the meeting, he's
going to vote, he was the conplaint officer, and the
Attorney General's Office shows up representing the
board. That isn't fair, not even remotely fair. That's

101 third day of | aw school stuff.
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You have other agencies that seemto do
better. It depends on the sense of the board, sometinmes
their membership and so forth. | have had some hearings
in which even though somebody would recuse thenselves --
pardon me -- they couldn't shut up during the hearing,
or what ampounted to that and kept suggesting things to
ot her members. Totally inappropriate, they ought to
| eave the room If you're going to have a fair system
let's have a fair system Somebody is going to tell you
that this is a bad idea because it would cost noney,
we'll try it in the district court. There are solutions
to that problem There is no solution to Maine's money
problem that's very clear. But the solution to the
problemis let's get it in place, structured and get it
movi ng forward. Because what | see happening, and John
Patterson noted in his article here, and he's done
plenty of these. What we see happening is arguable
| egalities but on a policy basis some very bad judgnents
made. How woul d any of us like to get tried in a court
system whether it's civil or crimnal, by the sanme
peopl e who indicted us? Now, does that make any sense?
Now, the AG s office sometime will have two or three
people in the room representing various interests and
tell will tell you that they have created a Chinese

wal | . Pardon nme, that is bunk, substitute any word of
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your choice there. But that is not right because in the
final analysis, the attorney general represents the
people of the State of Maine and he or she ought to be
able to assure the people that there is going to be a
fair hearing.

Once when | was a more inpetuous |awyer than

| am now, a young |awyer, | represented the Department
of Revenue, then the Bureau of Taxation. | thought a
t axpayer was getting a bum deal . He was unrepresented

by counsel, we had an adm nistrative hearing. And I
finally said, John, wait a mnute. This is your client,
this Bureau of Taxation. He's not your client. And |

wasn't feeling good about what was happeni ng. He was

getting railroaded, | thought. So | called the hearing
to an end. | didn't have any authority to do that, but
| said, "sir, if I were you, | would pack my bag and
woul d | eave this room" And then | got the hearing

done, went over to the attorney general's office and

said to then Deputy George West -- he was a wonderful
ment or . He was an extraordinary |awyer. | said,
"George, | want to resign because | think |I did the

right thing but this creates a problem for the office.
Just give me the paper and I will resign.” | felt as a
| awyer, and | still feel strongly, this government,

what ever governnment, needs to treat people fairly and
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evenhanded. | don't see that in many of these hearings.
| see it in some. Again, it may depend upon the

assi stant AG or the particular menbers of the board. So
you ought to think about whether you have a different

process than we have right now because one of these

days -- and nobody has ever litigated that, by the way.
There is reason for that. There's not enough nmoney to
do it. Frequently you're representing sonme business

person, small business person, a real estate broker
licensee, a real estate appraiser licensee, a physician.
That's a whole different kind of a world. But it really
is a process that John Patterson call ed kangaroo court,
and he's right. It isn't fair and it offends at | east
my sense of injustice and | tend to be fairly
conservative about such matters but people are entitled
to fundamental fairness of government. Most of this
governnment, Maine's, is pretty fair, it's pretty open.

| just concluded a difficult |legal issue
with the Department of Public Safety, and | thought |
got treated very fairly and I don't think the state got
treated unfairly either. It's possible to do it.

So my thoughts are that you ought to change
the system and say to those various agencies that are
under the Departnment of Professional and Business

Regul ation, take all of your cases over to the district
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court and let a judge hear them Let's not put the
burden of investigation, conplaining, fact finding on
the board itself because you're relying there on some
pretty slimkinds of principles to get people a fair
heari ng.

Al'l of the appellate rights now are found in
t he Department of Professional and Financial Regul ati on.
Those need to be changed. And | should tell you too, |
have even been cautioned by board counsel or by the
chair of the board, |ook, don't say too nuch to the
board today, don't give thema hard time, because
they're not | awyers and we're not sure we |ike |awyers.
| didn't start doing this because | was | ooking to be
t he nmost popul ar | awyer in town. | need to represent
people without fear of retribution, and | never really
wanted to be run out of Dodge by any issue.

The systemis at best informal, pretty
sl oppy and really doesn't guarantee that there is going
to be a fair shake. As | say, that's not true of al
boards and comm ssi ons. But the system | think, given
Mai ne's reputation for fair play, we're pretty fair
peopl e. It doesn't do us any kind of compliment to have
this system hanging around in this day in age where you
ought to have a nore modern kind of a system You can

do it simply, I think, by changing the |law so that you
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file these cases in the district court. Let t
then come in -- the state has a conmplaint, pre
prove it, let the other side decide what it is
to do.

You get nore due process today out
speeding ticket that Chris was tal king about t
if you're about to | ose your |license before so
or agency. That's your livelihood. You can s
points on your license.

So my suggestion to you fol ks, and

to Nancy Sm th about this this morning, is that

licensees are entitled to a fair hearing. W
to encourage a system which for some convenien
part of the departnment exists. Our people are
to have fair hearings. | don't care how diffi
for the sovereign to make its mnd up. All
the sovereign is to be fair, and it ought to d
sort of a matter of course.

Those are nmy thoughts on that. I
glad to take any questions you have.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Thanks very muc
Doyl e.

We're hearing every year pretty nmu
the state court systemis already overl oaded,

the max in terms of their ability to take on.

he state
sent it,

t hey want

of that
han you do
me board

tand a few

| tal ked

ought not
ce on the
entitled
cult it is
ask for of

o that as

woul d be

h, M.

ch that

taxed to

Do you
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think that they are likely to come in as witnesses when
there is a proposal of this scale?

MR. DOYLE: Sur e.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Because | woul d think
that this would add to their workload considerably if
you put these things into the district court.

MR. DOYLE: It will so the legislature then
will need to make a policy judgment which it really is

functionally conpetent to do as to whether the fairness

is importance or the dollars are inmportant. | think the
courts will come in and say, hey, we're overworked now.

| think they probably are. | think they need some nore
money, but | would use this as an opportunity to put

t oget her a conprehensive system see if there are any
savi ngs involved, but | certainly wouldn't shy away from
it. You will hear that. My solution to that would be
to do what we did for the state police a number of years
ago. We helped themincrease their retirement. That
way you can do, if you will, a little piloting and a

little project work before you get it into place. But

that | would say -- the chief justice -- and | have a
wonder ful reputation -- but | would say to her what
comes first, justice or dollars? And we'll have a

wonder ful debate on it.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: She probably believes
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that justice comes first but she's --

MR. DOYLE: Constrained by her --

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: -- tal king about dollars
every time | hear her.

MR. DOYLE: And that is true and she
struggles. And I will tell you this: In the great
scheme of things, Maine's court systemis highly rated
as conpared to other states. It's a wonderful system
We only elect probate judges, we don't get into that
t hrash. We have had some pretty fine jurors in the
state and currently still do.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Deputy Chair Snyder.

MS. SNYDER: Thank you, M. Doyle, for your
testi nony.

As somebody who has lived through the
ni ght mare of exactly what you have tal ked about, | am
interested to hear your perspective, and | need to take
it in. Thank you

MR. DOYLE: You're wel come.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Al'l right. W will go to
Ed Phillips now.

MR. PHILLIPS: John, in reading the bil
t hat Nancy submtted, it doesn't appear it would go to
the district court accept on appeal fromthe

adm ni strative | aw judge.
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MR. DOYLE: That's right.

MR. PHI LLI PS: Basically it would be a
separate -- and the qualification shall be legally
trained preferably. So basically if we formed this,
somebody could call up and say, John, would you like to
be an adm nistrative |aw judge on a case and not be
overl oading the court system

MR. DOYLE: You could do it that way. That
was John Patterson's suggesti on. | think we sent it to
the district court. But you could certainly call up
John Benoit who is a retired judge -- he and I went to
| aw school together, former deputy AG -- and say how
woul d you like to serve fromtime to time on a per diem
basis as a judge. So there is another solution that was
a good conmment.

MR. PHILLIPS: That was a solution that |
was | ooking for when we first put this in. Because al so
| think that you're going to find the boards are going
to change their procedures and there will be a |lot nore
negoti ated settlements with m nor penalties when they
know that they have to conply with the | aws of evidence
and di scovery and everything el se.

MR. DOYLE: Well, | conme froma |aw
enforcement famly. |"m the only |Iawyer in three

generations of Irish cops. And |I know they had sonme
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interesting views about me. | know that when you're
headed for a hearing and you know there is a real judge
t here, what you suggest is absolutely what's going to
happen. You're going to get rid of a nunber of these
cases by negotiating theminstead of being in this God
awf ul situation today where your client gets charged and
you go to a neeting with the board or a hearing and they
say, well, we have a conplaint and a consent decree al
drafted. Ri ght. Wuld you mnd signing the concent
decree? Sure, of course you woul d.

| think you will have a | ot of cases settl ed
and some of the judges will send messages |ike they
frequently do, this is not a great case.

MR. PHILLIPS: W have had a | ot of
correspondence cone to us from people who felt that they
have been treated very badly by different agencies and
boards. And, of course, there is always two sides to
every story. But | think if it came in front of a
judge, an adm nistrative |aw judge, you would get both
sides of the story and you would get an honest sol ution.

MR. DOYLE: You're right. And as John
Patterson points out in his excellent article here, nost
of the evidence that you have in this area is anecdotal.
Nobody has done a study, and studies may be overworked

t hese days anyway. Peopl e have brains and intuition and
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t hey need to use them But there is clearly a problem

MR. PHILLIPS: The other thing | ask,
anybody that has an interest in this, it's LR-2457. You
need to follow it so that you appear at the |egislative
hearings and offer testinmony because |'m sure the boards
of the agencies are going to be there offering counter
testi nony.

MR. DOYLE: They will, and what they' |l tell
you is this will be a great adm nistrative burden for
us. My comment for themis if you're on the board -- |
have been on a bunch of boards, currently serve on sone
state-oriented boards and have -- you accepted the
responsibility; deal with it. We're not here running a
government to see how short we can make the day or
m nim ze the problens; we have to deal with them The
governor deals with them every day. | may be fairly
t ough about this but if you serve on a board, deal wth
t he board's probl ens.

MR. PHI LLI PS: Deal with it or get off.

MR. DOYLE: Or get off, yeah. | have been
on boards | got off and I wasn't asked. Always a
concern. But | sinmply decided that wasn't for ne. | f
it's not for you, let somebody el se serve. Part of your
citizenship responsibility.

MR. PHILLIPS: That's the only thing that |
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have. | think there are some people here offering
testimony on how they have been treated by agencies or
boar ds. It's important that you follow this bill and
give it support.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Do we know, Ed, if that

bill will be heard by the BRED comm ttee?
MR. PHI LLI PS: | understand it's being heard
by the BRED comm ttee. | couldn't swear to it but |

believe it is.

MR. DOYLE: That's correct.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: So it hasn't been
schedul ed for hearing at this point?

MR. PHI LLI PS: Not to nmy know edge, no.

MR. DOYLE: | talked to Representative Nancy
Smth this norning. It is going be heard sometinme by
BRED sonetime in the m ddle of January she said.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Okay.

MR. PHILLIPS: Thank you, John

MR. DOYLE: You're wel come.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Then we go to Marie
Emer son

MS. EMERSON: Thank you, M. Doyl e. Your
story was so heartwarm ng. There are so many people
that will talk the talk but not wal k the walk. And when

you returned your resignation in after that revenue
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service, | think that is marvel ous. It says that you
are truly a man of honor to me. And what you're saying

here should be listened to closely.

MR. DOYLE: | appreciate that. | said to
somebody the other day, |I'm 71 now, practiced |aw for
48 years. | have al ways been very direct. | thought |

was getting nore direct but somebody rem nded me |
probably wasn't. | have been that way all al ong. I

t hi nk you have to do that as a | awyer, stand up for what
you t hi nk.

MS. EMERSON: | thank you for that.

You tal k about that we have to structure
somet hi ng new and move forward. And your suggestion in
changing the -- sending it to district court. Wth al
of the rules that we have in place, ethical rules,
conflict of interest rules, they're not working, |
guess, is what you're saying, they're just not worKking,
and this is the only way to do it is to put it -- is
there other alternatives to that? Other states, what do
t hey do?

MR. DOYLE: | think other states have their
own adm nistrative court system they have a separate
system separate and apart. Or you could do what Ed
suggests. There are ethics and then there are ethics.

| sort of think | awyers ought to do their oath once a
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year. Once you get into the trenches, vy
sight of why it was you got in there in
And | don't think anybody is badly inten

it is a mre confortable system  And we

and decide what's going to happen to old

way the system works -- should work.

MS. EMERSON: Thank you for

your oat h.

MR. DOYLE: You're wel cone.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: M.

MR. PERRY: | don't have any

| was just wondering, we've been talking

there a fiscal note that's attached to t

MR. DOYLE: Oh, there's got

note on this bill, 1'll bet, before it g

MR. PERRY: Okay.

MR. DOYLE: The court woul d

t here. If I were advising the chief jus

tell her this is a great way to get sonme

The problemis going to be there is very

money this year, and we're all having to

The social services agencies will be cut

so there may not be any noney to do it.

two pieces to every piece of |legislation

the substance is and the other is what d

Van Perry.

ou kind of |ose

the first place.
tioned, | think

all get around

Harry. Not the

being true to

new questi ons.

about cost. l's
his bill?

to be a fisca
ets all done.

want one put on

tice, | wll
mor e judges.
little surplus
deal with that.
substantially
But there are
: One i s what

oes it cost. | t
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doesn't have to be effective 90 days after, it can be
effective on a del ayed date. You m ght even ask the
chief justice how she would recommend that you handl e
this. I n other words, you can get people together and
get one of those famous coalitions going when we have a
community of interest. Somebody wants to change the

| aw, who is involved, you need to talk to those peopl e.
You can come up with a solution, | think, but you may

have to delay its effective date if there is no money.

You may find -- | don't think you will -- that there are
enough fines or penalties to support it but | tend to
t hi nk not.

MR. PERRY: All right, good, thank you.

MR. DOYLE: You're wel come.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Bet h Shi ssl er.

MS. SHI SSLER: Pass. Thank you for your
time today.

MR. DOYLE: You're wel come.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Staff.

MR. MERRI LL: No, thank you.

Thank you very much.

MR. DOYLE: You're wel come.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: People in the audi ence,
anybody want to pose a question to the witness?

| f none, we will thank you and recuse you.
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Thank you very much.

| think we have at |east two or three nmore
witnesses to hear. We will take about a 10-m nute break
here for the benefit of the board and anybody el se who
m ght want to go out for a bit. | understand the cafe
downstairs closes at three if you need to get coffee or
anything. We will resume at 5 mnutes to three o'clock.

Thank you

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Mari e Emerson, would you
be kind enough to introduce our next w tness, please?

MS. EMERSON: Yes.

David Cl ough who is the head of NFIB which
represents 3,800 small businesses throughout the State
of Mai ne. David is going to fill in a little background
about hinmself and so we will talk about some of the
needs of small business.

MR. CLOUGH: Good afternoon Chairman Stanl ey
and Vice Chairman Snyder and menbers of the Regul atory
Fai rness Board. | appreciate and wel come the
opportunity to speak to you this afternoon. Il will give
just a little bit of additional background.

Tom Merrill had asked me for information a
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coupl e of days ago. And as | was com ng up this
afternoon, | realized that | had neglected -- | had
started to respond to him but | neglected to conplete it
and push the little send button on the e-mail so
apol ogi es for not getting that to you.

| have represented NFIB and advocated for
smal | business since January of 1982 here in Augusta
with a small two-year break in the md-90's after the
session from hell when |I was kind of worn out fromthe
scene here.

| "' ma native of Bangor. | graduated from
t he George Washington University in Washington D.C. and
wor ked on Capitol Hill for Congressman Bill Cohen for
several years back in the 1970's before returning to
Mai ne. And if you can believe it, | went from
Washi ngton D.C. to Presque Isle for one wi nter which
seemed li ke an entire lifetime and then ended up in
Bangor about six months later. When | left Presque
| sle, there were 60 inches of snow on the ground, and it
was the end of February. And | had never seen that much
snow in nmy |life and yet | had grown up in Bangor so |
was happy to nmove sout h. | know many of you don't think
of Bangor as south, but when you have been up to Presque
| sle and in the county, anything is south practically.

| have served on a variety of boards and
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comm ssions, governor's advisory commttees and so forth
too numerous to list. And | have testified at
congressional hearings, | have been on forms of panels
all of times speaking for small business.

Now, | don't pretend to have, quote, the
answer or the view. What | have found is small business
owners are a very, very diverse group and that's
actually their strength. And when NFIB asks questions
of its menbers on surveys and issues, it never receives
a 100 response. As proof of that, a number of years
ago, | asked a question which was a | oaded question, did
they think there should be a prohibition on governnent
competing against small business. And there were
three percent of the people that said they were either
unsure or, yes, they should be conpeting. | thought how
could that be? | must have written the question wrong
or somet hing. What kind of business are they in that
t hey woul d want the government conpeting agai nst thent
But to underscore, again, it's the diversity that's the
strength of the small business sector. It is the energy
and diversity, the strength of individual small

busi nesses, the owners, the people behind them

| have a few comments that | want to make
this afternoon. In part, | just wanted to use the
opportunity to introduce nyself. | apol ogi ze for not
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bei ng able to make your meeting this morning. I n
previous meetings, | |look forward to working with you
and | |l ook forward to helping you with the job that you

have been assigned.

| had a role in the job that you have been
assigned a nunber of years ago. St at e Senat or Marge
Kilkelly of Lincoln County called me and said she had a
constituent with a federal regulatory problem and what
could I do to help? Well, it turned out that the
Federal Regul atory Fairness Board was holding a meeting
in New Hampshire just a couple of weeks later. And she
and | went over and Larry Snyder, who, at that tinme,
owned King Eider's Pub in Damari scotta was the
i ndividual. The long and the short of it, his
experience was very worthwhile because the
representative fromthe U.S. Department of Labor from
Washi ngt on was there. His situation was so outrageous
that it was clear to board members that something had to
be done. And, |like you, they didn't have any power to
compel an agency to take any action. Theirs was a forum
for people to come and be heard and call attention to
their situation. And in a span of two weeks before
Labor Day, the U.S. Department of Labor had offered a
settl ement. Li ke what John Doyl e was saying, we'l

reduce your fine from 14,000 to 7,000 or 8,000 as |ong
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as you say you're guilty. And when Larry Snyder in so
many words told them where they could go, they ended up
faxing hima letter and saying they dropped the matter
entirely. Marge Kilkelly was so inpressed with that
process that she said she wanted to do something |ike
that at the state |evel and so we created the Regul atory
Fai rness Board. At the time it was five menbers.

The idea is not that there is so much going
on that you have to spend all of your time hol ding
meeti ngs and hearing conmpl ai nts. It's not necessarily a
bad thing if you don't hear a | ot of conplaints. It is
also telling when you don't because there is a fear
factor out there. Peopl e are concerned about com ng
forward publicly and pointing their finger at a specific
agency and a specific action. All of that entails fear
of retribution, fear of more problems and people are
reluctant to be critical publicly of somebody. They
m ght privately but not critical publicly. So that's
somet hing that occurs in Maine and el sewhere.

| wanted to just lay out a couple of things
and it's going to be a little bit different from some of
testinony that you have heard previously. | don't plan
to speak for very | ong.

One is what | call the Maine situation,

Mai ne's econom c situation, its revenue situation and
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its small busi ness situation.

| brought a handout that shows the econom c

and revenue situation. | didn't include something on
the small business and | will follow up -- can follow up
with witten materi al. But it's economc situation in
-- | think if I will just hand it out right now.

The point of the handout which is something
| did based on the state's consensus econom C
forecasting comm ssi on. On one side is the econom c,
the other side is the revenue forecasting. The point is
to underscore the inportance and the val ue of your
m ssion, both your statutory m ssion and the m ssion
t hat was assigned to you by Resolve 110 of this past
| egi sl ative session.

Mai ne's econom c picture -- Maine has | ost
jobs in a recession. W expect that to happen. Mai ne
is going to gain jobs com ng out of a recession, we
expect that to happen. But when you conpare 2005 before
the recession to 2013 after the recession, Maine wil
have very few jobs nore than it did in 2005. But all of
the jobs that it's expected to have, net new jobs, are
going to be in three econom c sectors. Ni ne sectors
will actually have fewer enployment opportunities in
2013 than it did in 2005. Now, part of that is because

the recovery of the recession is supposed to take | onger
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t han just a couple of years. And Tom Merrill knows
better than | on that. There will be a recovery, but

the jobs are going to come nore slowly. So 2013 is as

far as they go in the economc forecast. | f they go out
to 14, 15 or 16, you will see that more jobs are being
added. But clearly Maine has a job problem It is

going to need new jobs.

Presi dent Obama, in a recent job summt, the
smal | business adm nistration in research publications
of theirs, the president's counsel of econom c advisors,
the secretary of treasury in his announcements and
ot hers say they expect virtually all of those new jobs
are going to come fromexisting small busi nesses and
smal | businesses that will be created. But virtually
all of the net new jobs are going to come from small
busi ness.

In Maine, that is more |likely than ever
because Maine on a scale of -- not a scale but when you
group busi nesses according to this size like fromless
than 10 enmpl oyees, 10 to 24, 25 to 99 and so forth, in
the category of less than 10 enpl oyees, Maine ranks
ni nth highest in the country, the percentage of its
wor kf orce in businesses of that sort. In a category of
10 to 24 and 25 to 99 enpl oyees, Maine ranks last in the

country, 51st. That is inmportant because that's where a
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| ot of your growth cones from

MS. SHI SSLER: Coul d you repeat those
statistics?

MR. CLOUGH: Yes, and | apol ogize for not
having it and I will get it for you.

In the category of |ess than 10 enpl oyees,
Mai ne ranks ninth. | forget what date this is. | think
this was 2006, 2007 and it is taken from a federal
governnment web -- in the category of 10 to 24 enpl oyees
and 25 to 99 enpl oyees, Maine ranks 51st, | ast; 51st
because they included the District of Columbia. That's
a category where you get a | ot of your net new job
growt h, your plus one job growth. And Maine is not well
positioned there for a variety of reasons, some of which
are beyond our control, no doubt. And I don't know,
couldn't specify all of our reasons because it's not
something that's really been | ooked at but it's the
reality that we're affected by.

The econom c situation, the small business
situation, also affects the state's revenue forecasting
situation. And that's the back side of the handout
where you will see, and this is fromthe revenue
forecasting commttee that's issued a report on
Decenber 1st of this year. It's a sem annual report.

And you will see that general fund revenues in 2013 are
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expected to be about $2.9 billion a year. That is about
equal -- it's actually a little bit Iess than where
general fund revenues were in 2006. So while the state
will start gaining revenues as we conme out of the
recession, there will still be |less noney avail abl e,
according to this forecast, than there was seven years
ago in 2006 when you conpare 2013 to 2006. The best way
to improve that situation, apart fromefficiencies in
government spending is to inmprove the econony. And t he
best way to inmprove the econony is to ensure that there
is regulatory fairness and that people's problenms get
heard and addressed and resolved in an appropriate
manner. And a |l ot of the work that your group is |ooked
upon to acconmplish by the |egislature and the business
community directly affects the revenue situation in the
state, the economc situation in the state.

Now, |'m sure each of us wi shes we had a
magi ¢ wand that we would just wave and fix everything
and make Maine a best practices state rather than a
state that people point to and say, well, you don't want
to be Iike Mine.

Just an aside, this past year | have had a
opportunity to represent NFIB in the State of New
Hanpshire, the New Hanmpshire | egislature in Concord.

And it has been a fascinating experience. | ran into
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somebody from Mai ne who spent a |lot of time in Maine and

is now over in New Hanpshire. And they said well, one
of the big things you will learn that is in New

Hanpshire, they | ove business and hate government but

Mai ne, they hate business and |ove governnment. And |
will have to tell you in some issue we have worked on,
they kill those issues in commttees over there where

Mai ne they would end up on the floor if not the
governor's desk. The simlarities are that the states
both have a denocratic governor, denmocratic house and
democratic senate but their approaches to the issues i
vastly different, that they're very, very concerned
about the effect on business and the effect on the
state's econony. | hear questions and conmments that |
have not heard in all my years of | obbying here in
Augusta. And it shows when you | ook at the econom c
performance of the two states.

Now, |I'm also rem nded that Maine is a ver
speci al state. | can't hear small business owners
saying we want to be |ike M chigan before the crash.
want to be |ike Washington or California or Texas. Th
want Maine to be |ike Maine because they're very proud

of Maine. And a number of years ago in the Downeast

Magazi ne, there was an article about Monhegan |sland and

interviewed a man named Stanley who was one of the --

in
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think -- almst aboriginal famlies out there,

i ndi genous famlies. And he said the things that makes
Monhegan unique is that it's a hard place to get to and

a hard place to live on and that's just the way we want

it. And to sone degree, we don't want Maine to be a
pushover. But to some degree we have to be practical
and we have to assure that there is opportunity for
peopl e, both young and ol der and that we can meet our
needs.

When you | ook at the econom c figures that
showed i ncreasing percentages to the econony in this

state is paid for by taxes, transfer payments and

i nsurance payments. We can't have a sustainable econony

based on those factors. W need a nore broad-based
private sector economy than we have.

Wth regard to regulatory fairness, the
approach of agencies, | don't hear specific conplaints
as much as | hear generalized conplaints. So | cannot
bring to you specific anecdotes. And | would even be
reluctant to do so. | would prefer that the person
speak. | have heard people say a friend of m ne that
has started a new business in Wnthrop a couple years
ago who is a successful serial entrepreneur said that
took a couple of years off and he just shook his head

and said he couldn't believe how difficult it was

he
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nowadays to start a business in Maine. He just couldn't
believe it. And he said if I wasn't so far into this,
"' m not sure | would even do it. It's one of those do
you slog on to try to make your investment work or do
you cut your | osses and go? And he's born and raised --
he's a diehard Mai ner and he's not a Reagan republican
or a Gol dwater republican or anything else |like that

ei ther.

One of the things we hear and are seeing at
the federal level is the issue of confidence versus
uncertainty. W can't do anything about the federal
regul atory issues but at the state |evel you do hear
fromsmall business owners who say they're not sure what
ki nd of answer they're going to get, they're not sure
when they're going to get that answer.

A friend of mne started a new specialty
food business as a side hoping to develop it into a day
job but it's sort of a side thing. He said it took
months to get a health inspector to approve it because
there are virtually no health inspectors. Things I|ike
that, you can get all of your other permts but it is as
simple as you can't get a food product on the shelf to
the public without the process being inspected by a
health inspector, the state agricultural department and

approved.
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We have a regulatory inpact analysis |aw
that | hel ped anend a couple of years ago with the Small
Busi ness Adm ni stration regional advocate out of Boston.
That requires -- and | will send this to you, but it
requi res agencies to consider the effective regul ations
on businesses, to quantify that, describe it, identify
in general terms, the businesses. You cannot find --
you woul d be hard pressed to find anywhere in the
rul emaki ng notices, anywhere in the rul emaking
di scussion where they actually do that.

Now, they'll tell you that Maine is a small
busi ness state and, of course, they're synmpathetic and
so forth towards small business. But when one conmes to
t hi nki ng about it, quantifying it, describing it,
considering what the alternatives would be. Not t he
alternatives of no regulation and what they're proposing
but the alternatives of this way versus that way, you
woul d be hard pressed to find it. And that's sonething
that's a project of mne for the year 2010 is to get
somet hi ng done on that. But it's an exanple of where we
have the | aw but we don't have the compliance. W have
the | aw and the Adm nistrative Practices Act which is a
part of what John Doyl e was tal king about but we don't
have the conpliance. It's not even on the checklist of

t hings that they have to tell the Secretary of State and
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the attorney general that they have consi dered.
Fortunately the attorney general is somebody who |
wor ked with on small business issues, she served in the
| egi slature. And | have no doubt 1'll get a good
hearing in her office when | bring this to her
attention. But it is also sonmething where this Board
m ght want to take an interest in, not to help a
particul ar business group but as part of regulatory
fairness and as part of improving the relationship
bet ween the regul ated comunity busi nesses and the
regul ators.

Anot her aspect, | expect the NFIB members
will be supportive of the adm nistrative | aw judge bill.
There are a number of states that have sonmething |ike
that or the adm nistrative -- for |icenses of
occupations or professions or they have something |ike
that for some other issues that businesses m ght get
caught up in where you can go to an adm nistrative court
| evel before you go all the way to a district court or
superior court |level which is more time consum ng and
mor e expensive and al so conpetes against all of the
ot her responsibilities that we have put on district
courts and superior courts.

Paperwork is something that you have heard

about. That's a complaint that | hear about. That's
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somet hing that several years ago there was a |egislative
comm ttee that had a meeting on that. A restauranteur
from Fort Kent sent them a two-page letter about all of
the licenses and permts that they have to carry in
order to be in operation nore |like a grocery store and
the | egislators were astoni shed. Unfortunately that
astoni shment didn't translate into change because the
reality is still there. The reality is not that we
should do away with protecting the public but it's how
we approach it. Is it necessary to have so many
separate |licenses, can those be consolidated? 1Is it
possi ble to have a consolidated application for a number
of licenses? The State of Washington and so many ot her
states have a consolidated |icense application. You
apply and then on your license it lists all of the

t hings that that license is for rather than having to
fill half of your wall. Well, two-thirds of your wal
is filled with Labor Department posters. What you have
|l eft, you have to squeeze in these other things too.
It's all there, just on one certificate. It doesn't
take away the authority, responsibility and necessity
for other agencies to do their part but it is a way to
simplify and consolidate and make the paperwork process
alittle bit easier on the regulated community side.

Unfortunately in this state, there is too much concern
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about the effect on the public sector and not enough
concern about the effect on the private sector. And
t hat was part of the point that the person in New
Hanpshire was making to ne. | joked as kind of a
cynical coment but | joked a while back about New
Hanpshire was going to change its |license plate to live
free or nove to Maine. | thought it was clearly a joke
but unfortunately somebody said really because Maine has
such a reputation that they thought that m ght actually
be true. I f you get on the New Hampshire econom c
departnment website or sonething |like that, they
virtually have that. They're very proud of conmparing
t hensel ves and contrasting thenselves to Maine and ot her
states because they're very interested in business.
Chris Hall mentioned that operating |oss
carried -- bonus depreciation. | want to mention an
issue -- this is not in your purview -- that affects us
here. Section 179 expense and conformty we're under
federal rules you can wite off up to $250, 000 of an
investment in one year. I n Maine you can only write off
25,000 and you have to depreciate and pay taxes at one
of the highest rates in the nation on the remaining 225
over the life of the product, over the five-year |ife of
t he product. Pl us your accountant has to, or whatever,

you have to report differently on your tax return. You
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can't just carry it over fromyour federal return to
your state return and be done with it. You have to
reconpute it on your state return. | have accountants
who tell me it costs nmore in conmpliance costs than the
state's actually receiving in tax because they're not
conform ng. It may be a little outside of the purview
of this commttee, at |east the core purview, but it
does go into the whole realmof costs and attitude.

Now, it's a money issue, but it's a noney issue for the
private sector too.

Just a few remai ni ng conments. One is that
there is a | ot of concern about the econonmy of the past
in this state, a |ot of concern. W have heard el ements
of that this afternoon.

What | urge people to think about is hanging
onto the past isn't going to get us into the future,

t hat we have to think about the economy of the future.
And then there is a tenptation anmong political | eaders
to think, well, | want to be the green economy of the
future, | want to be the yell ow econonmy of the future, |
want to be this, I want to be high tech or something
else |like that. Every single governor in every single
state is saying that. And the reality is you can't pick
and choose very easily. It's been tried, it doesn't

really work very easily. And people as qualified as a
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Harvard professor speaking on conpetitiveness says you
can't do it. Knull and Bushnell a successful high-tech
entrepreneur out in California back in the 90's said you
can't do it. The one thing that's mssing is what's
wrong with creating an opportunity so the individuals

| i ke yourselves can have a chance to be successful

rat her than sonmebody saying I will work with you, M.
Stanl ey but not with you, Ms. Snyder or vice versa
because | |ike the business you're in but | really don't
care about the business you're in. | f you're hiring

j obs, creating opportunity, paying taxes and hel ping the
economy, what's wrong with everybody bei ng hel ped

i nstead of being selective about 1t?

And | have heard -- Matt Jacobson commented
from his perspective and the people he works with, he's
heard good things about the training programs. There
was a survey done with an industry a couple of years ago
about the various training progranms and they did find
t hat there was a number of the people responding. They
weren't sure if the training prograns worked that well
for them | will put it that way. And | have heard a
number of small business owners when it comes to the
Department of Econom c Devel opment that have you had any
dealing with then? No. |f you have had any deal ings

with them how has it gone? Well, they don't really
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understand me or ny business. It takes too long to help
t hem understand or to do something to get themup to
speed so that it works so there are elements |ike that.
My |l ast coment is the question was asked
what one thing could be done short of waving a magic
wand.
In 1990 when | wrote the colum about if

every small business could create just one new job that

woul d wi pe out Maine's unempl oyment problem and | |isted
ten things Maine could do. The very last thing |I listed
was just one word, listen. The colum was directed to
political |eaders, the governor and | egislature; |isten.
And | explained that what | hear nost from small

busi ness owners is they don't feel Augusta, the
governor, legislators, regulators listen to them
They're not al ways | ooking for agreement, they're at
| east | ooking for attention. And | have received nore
positive feedback on that one word listen than | ever
woul d have i magi ned. It overshadowed all of the other
things. As a part of that, and that's part of what your
group will be doing as it goes forward.

Several years ago, speaker of the house John
Ri chardson came up with a small business bill of rights
and, yes, there was a political angle to it for his

caucus and probably for hinself too, but he said, well,
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what more can | do? | said, well, what would really
make a difference is going out, holding nmeetings,
inviting business people to come and talk to you about
stuff and they did that. In a number of | ocations they
got big turnouts, fairly decent turnouts, 10, 15, 25,

30, 50, whatever, business people. They went around the
table and it was astonishing because the diversity of

t he people who showed up and the simlarity of what they
had to say, people in different types of business, of
different political persuasions because | knew sone of

t hem but they all were very -- they all had a |ot of
agreement but they also | earned a | ot about what they
were trying to deal with and what it would take to help
t hem get over a hunmp, a crack to step across al nost |ike
from one plank of the business to another.

Wth that, M. Chairman are nmy coments. I
apologize if | rambled a little bit. Il will send you
some written information. As | said, on behalf of NFIB
menbers, small business owners, | appreciate very much
and appl aud each and every one of you for your
dedication in serving on this and | ook forward to
wor king with you. Thank you.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Thank you, M. Clough.

We remenber Larry Snyder, he was our first

vice chairman when Marge Kilkelly chaired this board.
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Larry had to drop off after a year or so because for
health or some other factors, but we remember him he
was involved with us. So we thank you for nmentioning
t hat .

One question | have, do you have data
comparable to what you laid out here for other states?
You menti oned New Hanpshire and your involvenment there.
Do you have other states in New England |ike Vernont and
Massachusetts and so on that could give us some
comparison with data to where Maine stands in relation
to sonme of these things?

MR. CLOUGH: Not hi ng of the sort that
conpares 2005 to 2013 because Maine is unique. There
are very few states that have econom c forecasting
comm ssions where it's public. Now, | think a nunber of
states subscribe to Economy.com and that's a proprietary
organi zation in Pennsylvania, and it does give state
econom c forecasts for those that subscribe. | don't
know if the State Planning Office -- the State of Mine
does subscri be. | don't know if they would be able to
pul |l that up. It m ght only be the State of Maine that
they're -- that they pay for. USA Today does have
somet hing that using Economy.com where for different
i ndustry sectors and all of the states it compares the

third quarter of 2009 to the third quarter of 2010 or
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something |like that but it doesn't go out beyond a
coupl e of years. So unfortunately I don't think |I would
be able to come up with exactly what you're | ooking for.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Okay.

Li nda Snyder.

MS. SNYDER: Thank you very much for
presenting to us.

Probably one of the most fampus -- if you
want to use that term -- people to conme out of the State
Pl anning Office is Charlie Colgan. And about 20 years
ago, | was working on my second master's degree, | took
his class, government business relations. And Charlie
said something then that really struck home to me which
is government should not be in the business of doing
what private industry can do and make a profit at it.

So when you started out by saying that, | was |ike oh,
wow. Actually, by the way, | have a group on Facebook
call ed governnment business relations where we talk about
t hose ki nds of thing. Because you led off with that,

t hough, aside fromthe fact that | wanted to tell my own
little story, do you see that that's an issue?

MR. CLOUGH: It is an issue, but | cannot
describe it very well. | can definitely not quantify
it. | did have a hand several years ago writing the

private enterprise conpetition commttee, review
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comm ttee. It's advisory is not -- it doesn't have
statutory power. And there are laws in Maine that we
have had a hand in witing several years ago that try to
put a damper on that but it still exists to a degree.
One of the biggest -- two big areas are prison

i ndustries but also university systemis another. And
it my -- | don't know if it's accel erated because this
whol e approach among the public sector could become nore
entrepreneurial. And nmore entrepreneurial can mean to

t hink up new ways to sort of collect fees or sell a

product or service to the public. So it's possible that

t here has been a growth. | haven't seen anything real
recent on the issue but it's out there. It doesn't have
to be widespread to have a big effect. If it puts
conpani es out of business, it is having an effect. | f

it puts people out of work, it's having an effect.

MS. SNYDER: | do have some experience with
that topic, in that in the social services field, state
enpl oyees doi ng conparable work to private agencies.
And they have a much richer benefits package plus they
are paid nore which makes it very difficult for the
private provider agencies to attract maybe good
enmpl oyees to do the work on a nore cost-effective basis
when they're conpeting agai nst government enpl oyees who

make a | ot nore.
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Thank you

MR. CLOUGH: Thank you.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Ed Phillips.

MR. PHILLIPS: Only 60 inches of snow?

MR. CLOUGH: | think that year, they en
up with 141.

MR. PHI LLI PS: | was brought up that 60
i nches was summer.

We did have a conmplaint in the previous
board with government agencies competing against pr
business. In this case -- and we didn't follow thr
and it was too bad because things kind of went to h
when Marge |eft. In this case, it was university
printing against private printers. Uni versity budd
to publish books and drastically underbidding the
private printers because frankly they don't have to
expense capital equi pnment. When he asked one of th
that there doesn't seemto be you have enough peopl
here, they said, oh, we take all of the secretaries
enough to get the project done. So it is areal is
Thi s guy was put out of business. He was a good
printer. He used to be a customer of m ne. It is
problemin these areas.

The other thing is, it is interesting,

think it was the mayor of I|ndianapolis who wrote an
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article a few years ago said that -- this idea, again,
of government in business. He woul d take the yell ow
pages and any tinme he found three busi nesses doi ng

what ever somebody in government shouldn't be doing. So
one of my thoughts has al ways been we have too nmuch
gover nment . One way of solving all of these conmplaints

is don't have government bothering them These are

t hi ngs someti mes maybe we can | ook at. Stimulus money
IS mai ntaining government. lt's not dividing private
sector jobs and such. | think there just is too nuch

government and | think NFIB would agree with that.

We're not going to create jobs with what's going on in
D.C. right now. If I were going to hire 20 people, |
woul dn't hire anybody right now until | knew, cap and
trade, what is it going to do to me; healthcare, what is
it is going do to me all of which drastically increases
the costs of enploying people. And we go through the
same thing here in the state. Every little agency conmes
in with a fee. Wrkmans' Conp keeps sneaking on us,
unempl oyment is going to take a 55 percent junp. Maybe
we ought to take a | ook at that. | forgot about that

t hi s norning. Maybe we ought to address that. \Why in
heaven's name is unenmpl oyment taking a 55 percent junp
at a time when people can't afford to hire anybody?

| think your group does a great job and
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hopefully you stay involved with us because you do have
an outreach to a |lot of different business people.

Wth that, | don't have much to say.

Sixty inches isn't much.

MR. CLOUGH: Thank you.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Mari e Emerson

MS. EMERSON: Thank you, David, for com ng
t oday.

MR. CLOUGH: Thank you.

MS. EMERSON: We have heard a | ot today
about government's effect in business and it hasn't been
real positive. | did hear you nmention something about
t he departnment of econom c devel opment, and it didn't
seem that they were too hel pful. You al so nentioned
confidence versus uncertainty. | "' m hoping that this
board can build confidence, and I would |like to hear
some good stories about the Department of Econom c
Devel opnment . Do you hear that from your small

busi nesses?

MR. CLOUGH: | do not hear good stories.
Part of that is -- a very small part is that people are
more willing to speak out about what they're upset about

rat her than what they're happy about. Maybe in a rotary
meeting they would put a happy dollar in and say

somet hi ng nice. Ot herwi se in addition, the Department
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of Econom c Devel opment has very little direct

i nvol vement with the constituents. | represent small
busi nesses. They have sone involvement with specific

i ndustry sectors. | think the state has identified six
or seven sectors. There are the sectors the state cares
about and there is some involvement with those sectors.
But with the general business popul ation, small business
popul ati on, they don't have any direct involvenment in --
you asked during the break about how many small

busi nesses there are in Maine. And there are, depending
on how you do it, there are roughly 35 to 40, 000

busi nesses in Maine that empl oy one or nore people and
are under -- | think it's under 50 enmpl oyees, the vast
maj ority of business. "' m not including self-enmpl oyed.
Mai ne has about 75,000 self-enployed people. A |lot of

t hose are Schedule C, but a lot of themit's not a day
job, it's a weekend or night business that they're

runni ng. | don't recall what the percentage of

sel f-enpl oyed are that it is their day job. But the
DECD has a | ot of involvenment with the communities.

They have involvement with the tourismindustry, there
is the filmoffice, international trade. But for the
35,000 or so businesses, there is not much involvenment.
When you hear success stories, you m ght hear a story

about an individual business, a very small niche
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i ndustry sector. But if you add all of that up, | would
be willing to bet you couldn't even get to two percent
of Maine's businesses or econony because it is a big
economy but that's not where the focus is for a variety
of reasons. It's a pet peeve of mne, to a degree,
which is why | mentioned it. The business that are
creating the jobs, the business that will create the

j obs, the people who don't yet know that they will be
creating the jobs, they don't receive nuch of any
attention unless they are in a sexy business or a
predeterm ned area of targeted for success. And it's
been mentioned recently as part of the federal job
summ t that government doesn't create jobs, business
owner people do. Peopl e who have money and are deci di ng
what should |I do with that money? Do | investment in ny
idea or not? Do I do it in Maine or do | do it
somewhere else? Most of the job devel opment, according
to researchers, comes fromwi thin your own borders.
Recrui t ment accounts for very little job growth. Most
of it comes from wi thin your own borders. Well, for a
number of years, the Fortune 1,000, 500, 100, they were
shrinking their enployment. But the sector that does
the job growth, small business, is the sector that
receives the nost attention in the elections and the

| east attention after the el ections.
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MS. EMERSON: Thank you

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Van Perry.

MR. PERRY: | would like to just follow up
on what Marie was tal king about when she was talking
about the DECD, and we were kind of tal king about this
this norning in our meeting.

Do you see a |l ot of redundancies in the
whol e econom ¢ devel opnment arena that your small
busi ness m ght be working with as far as different
government agencies and different places where they can
go? |Is there overlap? What are you seeing with that?

MR. CLOUGH: It has been a little while
since | took a | ook at that. | don't hear that much
about it, but, again, the menbership that | represent

doesn't have much involvement with DECD or vice versa.

But | do recall there is definitely some redundancy,
there is some overlap, there is some gaps. l'mtrying
to -- there was a -- | think an off-session study done a

coupl e of years ago about econom c assi stance, delivery
programs. It has been a while since | |ooked at them

| am handi capped by not having a | ot of anecdotal
information from people who have had actual experience.
Most of those who have, it's been isolated. Generally
you say, well -- | can give you two recent anecdotes,

somewhat dissimlar. A friend of mne is involved in a
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busi ness i n southern Maine, York County. Had a part of
the state in York County that has high unenpl oyment,
there is a building they were | ooking to | ease out to a
busi ness. They made arrangements for a tour of the

busi ness. People from DECD came down and things | ooked
ki nd of hot. Then they left and never heard from them
since and that was a couple of weeks ago, and that was a
busi ness interested in moving in.

Anot her friend of mne has a manufacturing
company and a couple years ago, the Econom c Devel opment
Department of the Province of New Brunswi ck came and
asked themif he would be willing to move his business
to New Brunswi ck and they would give himall Kkinds of
assistance if he did that. He wasn't going to do that.
Hi s busi ness was over 100 years old and he was going to
stay right here in the State of Maine. But when it canme
to getting help in the State of Maine, there was no help
to be had. In fact, the state buys -- in fact, on
public procurenment projects, they were using his
conmpetitors in New Brunswi ck, Quebec to provide what he
was paying for as the taxpayer in Maine and using the
exchange rate and so on and so forth to create a very
un-1evel playing field. He woul d have been better off
financially if he would have gone to New Brunswi ck

Fifty people would have |lost a job in Maine. He stil
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has his business, but it's struggling. But he woul d
have been nmuch better off by |eaving and going to New
Brunswi ck. Some of that is in our control and some of
it is not. The exchange rate certainly is not but he
couldn't get anybody in Maine to take an interest in
hel pi ng him keep his 100-year-old manufacturing business
i n operation. So | suppose it's listen but then again
if you just |isten and do nothing, that's dissatisfying
to small business owners. Small business owners don't
have a feeling, from what they tell me, that people in
positions of | eadership and political power in the
state, they don't have the feeling that they really care
or are enpathetic. You get things |like paid sick |eave.
We have |l egislation to make Maine the first state in the
nation to have a paid sick |eave | aw. It's hugely
expensi ve. It's going to be fought out next year. That
creates uncertainty for the people. But it also breeds
an attitude that we're nore interested in the benefits
of jobs than we are in having the jobs to begin wth.
That's not the most apt way to put it, but there is a
huge enotional problem out there but it's not incurable.
By the way, | don't want to forget to say this. | don't
want to seem |li ke a pessim st because | do believe we
can solve our problems if we're willing to identify our

problems, talk about it and come to an agreenent. But
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sonmebody said, well, in Maine, it will never happen.
And | said no, no, no. | said, do you remember the Red
Sox? It said it was years and years and years when |
was a kid, the Red Sox are going to win the Wrld
Series. They canme so close a couple of times and people
woul d sort of start to | ose hope. No, you just have to
be faithful about it and by God, they did win the World
Seri es. | f everybody had given up on them maybe they
woul dn't have, maybe they wouldn't have had the
enoti onal support by the fans to get over the top. So |
believe in that. As long as you have a future, you have
a chance. Now, | can't speak for the Chicago Cubs fans,
t hey have their own chall enge, but at |east we have
shown that the Red Sox can win a World Series, the
Patriots can win a Superbowl, the Bruins can win a
Stanley Cup and the Celtics can win whatever they call
t hat . And we can do it. As long as we're willing to do
it, we can do it as |long as we have a chance.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Bet h Shi ssler, do you
have any questions?

MS. SHI SSLER: | don't have any questions.
You have given me a |lot to think about so thank you for
your insight. It's clear that your passion for Maine
comes through. In fact, all of us that have busi nesses

here do so because we choose to, not because it's
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easi est or not because it wouldn't be cheaper to produ
or have conmpani es el sewhere. So thank you for your wo
and thanks for your insight. W can use your help alo
t he way.

MR. CLOUGH: Thank you.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: M. Merrill, any
gquestions?

MR. MERRI LL: No, thank you for com ng.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Any menbers of the
public, the dw ndling people that are hanging in there

with us?

MS. EMERSON: Excuse me, | would |like to ask

one nmore question. To build on the confidence piece
again, the positive piece, the pine tree zones have be
expanded t hroughout the State and |'m wonderi ng what
smal | businesses are saying about it, has it been a he
to them?

MR. CLOUGH: Most smal |l businesses would s
no and the reason why is because it is not designhed to
be a help to them When you | ook at the requirenents
t hat you have to offer, the wages you have to offer, t
benefits including retirement benefits, et cetera, it'
goi ng after, quote, unquote, good jobs; pay well and
have good benefits and that is -- that's a good desire

to have. But in saying we're only going to be
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interested in those jobs, you're saying to everybody
el se, we don't really care about you. Unl ess you can
get over to this side, then we will do all kinds of
t hings for you, but we don't care about you.

Anot her thing -- | don't want to get into

pine tree zones too deeply, there is a | ot of interest

init, it's helped businesses move from one comunity to
anot her . It has hel ped busi nesses maybe noderni ze. But
things |like pine tree zones, tax increment financing,
all of that stuff, it's not really designed for small

busi nesses. There are sone that take advantage of it

but that's not the focus, that's not the orientation.
There is not a |ot of sex appeal in helping a business
grow fromthree to five or five to eight, fromten to 15
but that's where -- that's where it comes from | magi ne
in gardening, if you were planting your garden and j ust
trying to plant a couple of big seeds and hope you get a
whol e bunch of bountiful vegetables and fruits from a
coupl e of big seeds. Good luck on that. What you do is
you take all of these little seeds, throw them down the

row and tend to them and hope that the slugs won't get

them all and that you'll have a chance to have sonme
crops. And not all of the seeds will produce crops but
enough will. But you're using small seeds and that's

where it starts.
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CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Very well put.

MS. SHI SSLER: | do have one nmore question.
You indicated that beyond the seven clusters of the
state and you didn't use the word cluster, my choice for
the state. Unl ess the business was called sexy, they
didn't get a lot of attention from DECD? What's a sexy
busi ness that gets a |ot of attention from DECD

MR. CLOUGH: | was tal king about politically
sexy, and those are the ones that are listed in those
seven industry sections: | nformati on, technol ogy -- |
don't recall what the seven sectors are. They have
mor phed theminto clusters. And, by the way, | heard
M chael Porter speak to people over at the state house
back in December of 2007. And the one thing he told
themis you can't make clusters work by going out and
trying to identify the clusters yourselves. They're
going to becone self-identified. Can you help them but
you can't create them In a sense, you can't create
them fromthe top town, it has to be a bubble-up
process. He al so said that you can't devel op the
economy by trying to hand out tax breaks and so forth to
| ure busi nesses. \Whenever you offer, there are five
ot her states that can match that or do better and
they're not isolated in Northern New Engl and.

MS. SHI SSLER: Just so I'mclear, the
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busi nesses getting the attention for the nost part from
DECD are the ones in those clusters or sectors?

MR. CLOUGH: The clusters or sectors. That
is, if you will, mandated on DECD, it's kind of in their
st atute. What they do, their name is broader than their
actual functions, | guess.

MS. SHI SSLER: Thank you

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Thank you very much, M.
Cl ough, for com ng and your interesting coments.

We will go now to Linda Snyder to introduce
our next witness.

MS. SNYDER: Chai rman Stanl ey, fellow board
members and staff, menbers of the audience, | want to
i ntroduce to you Marianne Sensal e-Guerin, a former
busi ness owner who is going to talk about some DEP -- a
concern she had with the DEP

Mari anne Sensal e-Guerin is a resident of
W ndham  has owned a nunber of small businesses in
Mai ne. Begi nning in 1991, Marianne opened and oper ated
Pol l ution Control Services, PCS, until it was sold to
North American Environnmental Services in April of 1999.
Mari anne worked with the company that purchased PCS
until 2001. In 2001, Marianne opened and operated
Guerin Associates, LLC, an environmental services

company based out of Gor ham She expanded the business
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in 2002 to include a home heating oil delivery service
and property management conpany. In April of 2005,
Mari anne received a Small Business Adm nistrations
Nati onal Small Business Person of the Year Award; quite
a feat, | think, for somebody from Mi ne.

During my ownership of the -- this goes into
her own words.

During nmy ownership of the Guerin conpanies,
| was a non-native of problem after problem fromthe
Mai ne Department of Environmental Protection. My once
thriving and profitable business suffered to the point
of closure and bankruptcy in 2007. Mai ne DEP retali ated
agai nst me and my conmpany because | challenged their
contractor hiring practices and regul atory
i nterpretation. In my naivety, | believed that |I would
be able to address these issues without repercussion;
was wrong. And even though | got my | egislator

i nvol ved, there was no way to make staff accountable for

their actions. | don't want this to continue to happen
to other small businesses. | am hoping that the
Regul atory Fairness Board will begin to hold the

regul ators accountable for their actions.
Thank you for attending today.
MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: Thank you very nmuch for

havi ng ne.
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First I would like to start by conmendi ng
the adm nistration for establishing the Regul atory
Fai rness Boar d. | feel it is a very positive step in
hol di ng, ai ding businesses and holding the regul ators
account able for their actions.

What | am going to talk about today is a | ot
di fferent than what you've been heari ng. | " m basically
going to give you a story, a chronol ogy of events that
happened to nmy business back in -- well, it started in
2005, right after | had received the award. So just
ki nd of bear with me. Some of the information is just
| ots of dates but |I'mjust trying to show you how
everything progressed to the point where it progressed.

In | ate 2004, the Maine Departnment of
Environmental Protection sent out a request for proposal
for contractors to denmonstrate that they meet the
qualifications to be on a pre-qualified renoval of
hazar dous substance contractor's |ist. My company,
Guerin Associates, submtted its qualifications package
including the resume of a | ab pack chem st who the
company had on retainer.

I n January of 2005, Guerin was notified that
none of whom responded to the RFP were approved and each
had their own specific deficiencies. The

Guerin-specific deficiencies was that they wanted
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clarification of the | ab pack chem st and they wanted us

to included a resume which we had al ready included and
then to el aborate on our erosion control practices.

In order to correct the deficiencies cited
Guerin sent a statement clarifying the | ab pack
chem st's availability, qualifications and resubmtted

the same chem st's resune by the February deadl i ne.

Guerin also sent copies of the certification for erosion

control practices.

Shortly thereafter, | was contacted by DEP

staff to clarify whether the | ab pack chem st was on ny

payrol | . | explained he was not but he was under

retainer. In March of 2005, | called staff at the DEP

to determ ne the status of the pre-qualification package

revi ew. | was informed that the company did not qualify

because they had no | ab pack chem st on the payroll.
was, however, assured that nmy conpany would be sent a
retainer contract which |I had possessed three years
previously that was to be the same contract that the
pre-qualified contractors received. | was confused by
the statement and requested clarification between

hol ding a retainer contract and placement on the
pre-qualified contractor |ist. | did not receive a
response.

In late March of 2005, | received five
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original retainer contracts to sign and return

signature and distribution. | signed and retur

retainer contract the sanme day. DEP notified me in a

| etter dated March 30, 2005 that Guerin did not
m ni mum qualifications outlined in the RFP for

pre-qualified contractors list, but it did not

specific reasons why we did not qualify. Because | did

not receive a reason for the denial of the pre-

or an explanation between the difference of the pre-qual

and the retainer contract, | submtted a letter

April 7, 2005 to the Bureau of General Services to begin

t he appeal process.

In early April 2005, | was contacted by the

DEP to submt on letterhead that | had authorit

contracts for Guerin. This was only in regards to the

retainer contract. | authored, signed and faxed the

aut hori zation the same day.

In md-April of 2005, | contacted Mai ne DEP
and asked for the status of the retainer contract. At
that time, | was informed that the retainer contract
woul d not be forthcom ng until the appeal of the

hazardous waste pre-qualification contractor contract

was resol ved.
| just want to clarify this a littl

here is that | was under the understanding that

for final

ned t he

meet the
the
give nme

gual RFP

dat ed

y to sign

e bit

t he
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retainer contract was the same as the pre-qualified
contractors contract and it would give me the ability to
bid on | arger remediation sites |Iike the Wol man site in
Watervill e.

Then after being honored by the SBA in
April 2005, | took full advantage of the benefit and a
request was made by the SBA on ny behalf for a meeting
with the then comm ssioner of the Maine Departnment of
Environmental Protection, Dawn Gall agher, to discuss ny
concerns with the DEP RFP bidding practices. The
meeting was scheduled for June 30, 2005. One week
before the meeting with the comm ssioner, | received the
retainer contract which had been held by the DEP for
t hree nont hs. On June 16, 2005, | was contacted by the
DEP to provide some services for a small clear-cutting
job at the Wolman site in Waterville. At that time, |
had many conversations with the project manager on nmy
desire to bid on the upcom ng | arger remedi ation
proj ect. Never was | told that nmy company woul d not
have the opportunity to bid the project.

On June 30, 2005, I met with Comm ssioner
Gal | agher, then Bureau Director Steve Davis, David
Maxwel | who represented the hazardous waste area of the
DEP and the comm ssioner's assistant. | informed the

group of the reason that | was given for the denial on
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my pre-qualification contractor |listing and my position
that it was unfair to require a chem st on the payroll
of a small business. The expense of having a chem st
full-time on my payroll would have been astronom cal and
it was not necessary because having himunder retainer
served the purpose and the requirements under the
pre-qualification.

| was informed by Steven Davis, the director
at the time, that he had consulted with his staff, head
of his staff, Mark Hi ghland, and was told that the
chem st need not be on the staff as long as there was an
established partnership with the contractor. | had a
signed contract with the contractor stating that they
woul d respond according to the contract so | felt | was
covered, | felt everything was fine. | had assumed,
given the authority of those present at the meeting,
t hat Guerin would be added to the pre-qualified
contractor |ist.

By m d- August of 2005, | checked with the

DEP on the timetable of the Wol man remedi ati on bid

package. The response that | received was that, "due to
the emergency nature of this site" -- and |I'm quoting
this -- "and because | egislature allocated special funds

to clean up the property, DEP utilized the pre-qualified

contractor list to select a contractor for this
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project.” You could imagine nmy surprise when ny conpany
was not included. Only after |egislative intervention,
Mai ne DEP conceded, added Guerin Associates to the
qualified contractor |ist. However, Guerin had |ost the
opportunity to bid on the |argest hazardous waste site
cleanup in 2005. At that point, a significant downward
spiral for my conpany began with the Maine DEP.

I n October of 2005, Maine DEP staff fromthe
Bur eau of Remedi ati on and Waste Management Tank
Enf orcement Division inspected a Guerin job site. | t
was a retail gasoline station |ocated in South Portl and.
Even t hough the remedi ati on project was already approved
and being overseen by Maine DEP's Voluntary Response
Action Program the tank enforcement staff had
absolutely no authority over the site that we were
wor ki ng on. They only had authority over underground
storage tanks.

Not ably, the tim ng of the inspection
directly followed Maine DEP's failed negotiation with
Guerin in the pre-qualified contractor matter.

On Oct ober 20, 2005, in the presence of
Guerin's customer and an engineering consultant on the
site in South Portland, Maine DEP staff proceeded to
| oudly berate the Guerin crew about its alleged failure

to follow the rules regarding the integrity of
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underground piping and whether a certified tank
installer was needed on the job site.

At Guerin's request, the manufacturer of the
underground fuel piping provided a letter to the Maine
DEP confirm ng that DEP staff was incorrect in their
assessnment of the integrity of the pipe.

Regarding the certified tank installer
i ssues, Guerin maintained that one was not needed and
staff was not able to cite specific |egal authority to
require the oversight of a certified tank installer.

Thereafter, during the course of the job,
there was no follow-up discussion about the necessity of
a certified tank installer and Guerin believed that both
matters had been resol ved.

On Oct ober 21, 2005, the day after the job
site incident, Maine DEP staff of the Division of Ol
and Hazardous Waste Managenent performed a hazardous
waste audit of the Guerin shop in Gorham  Conplete
surprise, didn't know anything about it.

The facility contained a garage used only to
store its company vehicles. Not even oil changes took
pl ace there. The conmpany was not a hazardous waste
generator, we were not a treatment facility or a storage
facility. Mai ne DEP inspectors in violation of state

statute did not announce thenmselves prior to the
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i nspection. They finally introduced thenmsel ves when a

Guerin enployee caught them | ooking in the dunpster.

The inspection continued for eight hours.

accounts, a hazardous waste audit is unprecedented for a

facility of this size and capacity. Agai n, after

tremendous financial costs to Guerin, the

cited Guerin for having a five-gallon unopened pail of

wood stain at its | ocation.
MR. PHI LLI PS: That's it?

MS. SENSALE-GUERIN: That's it

we got cited for. It was a five gallon unopened pail of

wood st ain.
MR. PHI LLI PS: Wbod stain?

MS. SENSALE- GUERI N:  Wbod st ai

Then in January of 2006, the October 20,

2005 certified tank installer issue from¢t

t hat was inspected resurfaced before the Board of

Under ground Storage Tank Installers. Proper procedure

was thrown out the door and all enpl oyees

wer e being brought up to the board were named to the

board which is totally unprecedented. They usually do

everyt hing anonymously but every name was
from staff. Utimtely, after nonths of |
cost and lost time for myself and three of

Guerin prevailed and no fault was found.
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Mai ne DEP continued their retaliation of
Guerin by doing surprise inspections on sites that
Guerin had worked on and did everything they could to
find fault with the projects. One staff nmember went so
far as to tell a potential client that Guerin did not
have the required licenses to perform underground
storage tank worKk.

| can go on and on. This is just the tip of
the iceberg, it really is. | had so many problems with
t he DEP.

Simply put, my company won battle after

battle but ultimately |l ost the war. The conpany is no
| onger in existence -- |'msorry. | have to conpose
mysel f. It is very enotional for ne. Twenty-five
full-time good paying jobs are gone. | am keenly aware

from di scussions with other small business owners that
Mai ne DEP is not the only regul atory agency that makes
it difficult for businesses to thrive in Maine.

However, | can only speak for myself. Regul at ors and
regul ations are there to protect the people of the
state. \When regul ators becone dictators, democracy is
threatened as is our freedom Smal | business represents
approximately 95 percent of the businesses in the State
of Mai ne. Regul at ors should be working with businesses

to help them grow and prosper, not strong armtheminto
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subm ssion, or even sadder, extinction.

| " m very appreciative of your time, and |
hope that nmy words will give you pause to think about
the intimdation practices of some regulators and how
t hey affect business and the economc effects of the
State of Mai ne.

Thank you very much.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Thank you very much.
That's quite a story.

At one point, you said that you had quite an
extended | egal fight and that you won the | egal rounds
t hat occurred.

MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: Correct.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: That means you had an
attorney or attorneys.

MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: Correct.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Did these attorneys,
after you had hired themto do certain specific issues
and appeals, did they stay with you? Have they
continued, in any way, to represent you or to bring any
of these kinds of questions before state courts or other

possi bl e bodi es?

MS. SENSALE- GUERIN: Well, yes. Actually,
what | did do after the business was basically gone, to
be quite honest with you, |I filed a conplaint with the
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Mai ne Human Ri ghts Comm ssion which my attorney stayed
with me also. The problem was that there was nothing
really that the Maine Human Ri ghts Comm ssion could do.
We went through a whole process that we didn't get due
process, we had retaliation issues but there was really
not hi ng that they could do but they did give us a
right-to-sue letter. | then took it to, with the
attorney that | had, to another very prom nent attorney
here in Augusta and had himreview the whole file. Hi s
words to me were you were definitely done wrong.
However, there is really not nmuch you can do because of
the indemity that state workers have. lt's your | oss
ki nd of basically. W would |ove to be able to help
you, but there is really nothing else we can do.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Well, that's curious in a
way because there are ways to go in this kind of a
situation into a court and get what they call a writ of
mandamus ordering a bureaucratic agency to do this or to
do that. Those are certainly available in federal
courts. | don't know if the State of Maine has but |
assune there are state judicial remedies to some extent.
But you obviously had sone | egal representation and you
say you took this to an attorney well recommended and so
on and that that attorney did not think you could really

take it any further.
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MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: He didn't think I could
win, that was the crux of the problem He really did
not think I could win. | could take it and | could
spend nore noney and nore noney and nore money which

didn't have at this point because the reputation of the

company had been ruined, | |ost everything. So then you
have to say, you know, it's time, | have to cut ny
| osses.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Certainly. And | think
most of us who have operated businesses have had, at one
time or another, an attorney say this will cost you a
whol e bunch for you to get ultimate satisfaction and you
m ght not get satisfaction anyway so we know t hat
experience.

MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: Exactly.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: | will go down the |ine
here. We don't have all of our people still but I wil
start with Linda if you want to ask a question.

MS. SNYDER: It's kind of |ike being a
victimof a drive-by shooting, isn't it?

MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: Absol utely.

MS. SNYDER: The hypervigilance, the
anxiety, the depression and it takes a very, very |l ong
time to go away. "' m sorry you went through it, |

understand it.
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MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: Thank you

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Ed Phillips.

MR. PHI LLI PS: | "' m sorry about what
happened.

MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: Thank you

MR. PHILLIPS: Just being a citizen of
State of Maine, it doesn't make me proud. It's the
reason that | fought so hard -- and such a story as
heard in the first two years from different groups
regul atory boards and agenci es. | sincerely hope t
we can get the adm nistrative |aw judge bill throug
see if this will help any.

MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: | certainly hope s
It certainly sounds prom sing.

MR. PHI LLI PS: | have tal ked to people
t hese agencies and they will say to me, | have surv
three comm ssioners, they can't fire me type of thi

and that builds an I-am God conplex in these people
MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: Absol utely, absolu
MR. PHI LLI PS: So | amreally sorry. I
you will appear and testify when the bill comes up
consi derati on because we need real issues, real
stories --
MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: Hopefully | won't

as enotional .
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MR. PHILLIPS: -- in order to try and get
this thing through and see if it will work. | have high
hopes it will work, but by the time the politicians get
t hrough, who knows. | am, again, really sorry. | have

gone through some of this stuff too as a business owner
and | know how they put it to you and they do retaliate,
absolutely retaliate.

MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: They do.

You know, the sequence of events in my
situation it was so obvious. Yet | couldn't do
anyt hing, my hands were tied. | had to go through the
process, | had to spend the noney. | had to defend
myself, | had to defend ny enpl oyees. | had to go on
and on and on. It was an unbelievabl e process, it
really was.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Mari e Emerson

MS. EMERSON: ' m sorry, Marianne, too, |
am And | am especially sorry for the people who | ost
their jobs, the 25 people who |ost their jobs. lt's
i ke anything, whether it's a bad cop or a bad
regulator, it is a terrible thing.

But | am curious, in the beginning when it
all started, do you think in the beginning with the
application process, do you think it was just an office

mess up? | guess | don't understand how -- why they had

Alley & Morrisette Reporting 207-495-3900




10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

125

it out for you |I guess is what I'mtrying to understand.

MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: | don't think that they

initially specifically had it out for nme.

had in their mnd the contractors that they wanted to
bid that Wbl man site, and ny business was not one of

t hem So when they were going through the process, they
said, okay, how are we going to wite this RFP to make
it fit who we want to be on this pre-qualified |ist.
There were three people on that pre-qualified Iist.

Three conpanies in the whole State of Maine made that

pre-qualified list. And out of those three conpani es,
the DEP -- | don't know for sure but this is ny
feeling -- wanted one contractor to do that job fromthe

very, very beginning and that's the contractor that got

the job.

MS. EMERSON: But what went on with the

constant inspections and things |ike that,

think that came fronf?

MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: | really believe that
that came from when | got the audience with the
comm ssi oner. | think that staff took that
to paddle on them which was not nmy intention. Wy
intention was to let's see if we can't make the hiring

practices in the State of Maine nore stream i ned, nore

fair, make sure that everybody's included,
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state noney and let's talk about it, let's see what it
is that we can do. But |I think that staff took it as me
goi ng behind their back. | was naive to be quite honest
with you, | was naive.

| worked with the DEP for many, many years
in other businesses and | knew from years before with
working with the DEP is you don't say somet hing agai nst
the DEP. | know another business that had been in
busi ness for 50 years, 50, 60 years, and the owner of
t he business -- it was another environmental business --
had an issue with the DEP doing private sector work
whi ch has been di scussed here. And when he brought its
light to them they buried him The company is gone
after 60 years. So there is a lot of retaliatory
actions that do conme fromthe regulators. They do.

They think they have the God syndrome, they think
t hey' re God.

MS. EMERSON: Were you able to get it to the
newspapers?

MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: Well, at the time ny
attorney suggested that | didn't do that. They didn't
want to make it any more difficult for me. If word had
gotten out, then it could have been tainted or whatever
so they said don't go to the newspapers. Though | could

have because when | received my award with my notoriety,
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they liked to talk to me but | didn't because |
it was in the best interest of ny conpany and t
interest of my enployees and the best interest
so | didn't but it didn't matter. In the end,

matter.

t hought
he best
of mysel
it didn'

MS. EMERSON: Thank you for sharing.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Okay.
Van Perry.
MR. PERRY: Yes.

As we have heard or as | have menti

ot her people here today that we have heard from what

oned to

would i ke is some recommendati ons. s I'"m just

wondering if there are -- not that you have to
t oday, but if you could come up with some

recommendati ons for us as a board for changes t

tell wus

hat we

coul d suggest. Not that we have the power to make

change but we definitely have the power to infl

uence

change. So if we could get, at some point, some

recommendations fromyou as to some things that

done - -

f

t

we

could be

MS. SENSALE-GUERIN:  Well, the main thing

that -- | don't know how to acconplish it, but
think the main thing is to be able to let staff
that there are ram fications for their actions.

know how we get that through the | egislature.
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| awyer, |I'mnot a |obbyist, I'"'man entrepreneur, |I'ma

busi nessperson. But there has to be a way that we can

bring some type of |egislature that will bring
regulators to task, it will call themto task that they
can't do this to businesses. It ruins our econony al so.

It's not just putting one small business out of
busi ness; it snowballs. But | don't know how we
acconplish that.

MR. PERRY: | f we could keep the dial ogue
open about that, | would like that. Thank you.

MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: Okay, thank you

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Staff, M. Merrill, any
gquestions?

MR. MERRI LL: No, thank you.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Well, that was certainly
an instructive and val uabl e account that you gave us.
We have anot her DEP case that we're going to be | ooking
into after the first of the year and we will see that
you're invited to that session of the board when we're
going to take that up. It's a different conplaint, a
different set of circunstances but there are sone
simlarities in terms of the behavior of the regul ators
toward people that were conmpl ai ni ng and were upset about
how t hi ngs were being done. So you m ght find that

interesting and maybe a pattern could emerge from that
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and with some recommendati ons that we could do sonmet hing
about. So we thank you very much for your contribution
here today.

MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: | thank you very much
and | will do anything that | can to aid the board in
any way possi bl e.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Gr eat .

MS. SENSALE- GUERI N: Thank you

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Any questions fromthe
public? All right.

M. Merrill.

MR. MERRILL: | would like to welcome Jam e
Py to the front, please.

Jam e Py is the president of the Mine

Energy Marketers Association, and | have a note that you

wi Il be speaking about the rul emaking process for
propane conpanies and Public Utilities Conm ssion
concerns.

MR. PY: Thank you very much for giving nme

t he opportunity. | appreciate it. | will try and be as
brief as |I can. It has been a | ong day for you fol ks,
and | think you are doing a great job. | really wanted

to be here fundanentally to see what this is all about
and some issue canme up for us that | thought | would

bring to your attention. As | was sitting through the

Alley & Morrisette Reporting 207-495-3900




10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

130

testimony of nmy esteemed coll eagues who had spoken
before me who are much nore know edgeabl e about some of
this stuff than I am | thought | would incorporate it
into what | am going to say about an upcom ng

rul emaki ng.

If I can give you just a brief history of
myself, | am an attorney. | have been working for the
associ ation for about 15 years. | was one of the one

more person that Governor King wanted to hire. My boss
at the time working for the association -- formerly we
were the Maine Ol Dealers Association, | needed a
regul atory and conpliance person. So | was that one
more j ob. My job was to | ook at the regul atory and
conpliance issues that were being brought upon the
i ndustry.

| would be happy to talk with you about a
| ot of different things, but I will try to narrow it
down quite a bit. | didn't know Marianne's version of
what happened to her. She was a nmember of ours for a
| ot of years, great entrepreneur, and | didn't know
exactly what happened at the end of the day but
someti mes those situations are not -- | shouldn't say
unconmmon but someti mes you hear about them nore than you
want to.

Fundamentally when | heard Chris Hall talk
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about what was problematic within our business

regul atory area was too much friction, | heard overl ap
of jurisdiction, need a public/private coll aborative,
hostile costs and a few other issues. But what's going
on, and it happened on Friday that | happened to see
your notice in the paper about this meeting and it
happened that | was having a propane commttee meeting
-- we represent the propane folks too -- and we were
wor ki ng on a rul emaking that was just issued before us
fromthe PUC. The Public Utilities Comm ssion actually
has sonme jurisdiction over some certain propane
installations that they have been given the authority to
by the federal government. So we have been talking with
them for over a year now about certain rules and how
policies are going to be devel oped. And they canme out
with the rule and | said, |ook, there is probably one
thing we don't want to do and that is issue a rule in
January or December when the small businesses of Maine
are at their highest in workloads. These are small

busi nesses who are out there trying to fix your boilers
and install propane systems in the m ddle of the wi nter.
That woul d not be the best time because these people
just can't get to a hearing. Unfortunately, they issued
this on Decenber 4th with a public hearing January 7th

with coment by January 20th. We are not utilities, we
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do not have staffs, we do not have | egal representation.
We have hired an attorney to deal with the PUC for

anot her issue that we just sort of resolved. So that's
really -- there is a timng issue for sone of these
rules that come out and there is some |istening that
needs to be done, | think, and you have heard that over
and over again.

These rul es thenselves will expand Maine
jurisdiction fromwhere it currently is to a |arger
jurisdiction that what the federal government requires
al ready. It will incorporate nore sites that you see
out there, tanks sitting behind small businesses.

When it becones a regul ated entity, a
propane insul ation, when it becones regul ated by the
State of Maine, there are ramfications for that and the
costs are between $2,000 and $8,000 a year which, of
course, have to get transferred to the business owner.
There is a |lot of regulatory back and forth.

The state would like to -- in these rules
t hat were just promul gated, wants to increase how many
there are going to be, how many different sites are
regul at ed. Definitions are changed from the federal
regul ations. Of course we're going to be first in the
country with these sorts of regul ations.

|"mjust trying to bring to your attention
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two maj or issues: One is the consideration of |ist
for timng. We can't adequately -- well, we wll,
will do the best we can but there is a 20-page set

new regul ati ons that apply to propane that have not

there before interpreting all sorts of different federal

| aws and they have been promul gated in Decenber to

heard in January when these folks can't necessarily be

t here.

Really that's all | wanted to bring to your
attention. | know that you don't have the authority to
say, hey, stop that, but I"'mglad | was here for the
whol e day because you had some very good speakers. Mat t
Jacobson did a great job. Unfortunately there are 100
people trying to interpret tax code. Like | said, | was
one of those people that was hired to interpret
regul atory effects on people |Iike Marianne Guerin. So
you're doing a great job. | would |ove to be part of
t hi ngs that came on. Pl ease put me on the |ist of
noticing and, again, | would be happy to take any
guesti ons you want.

We are not a sexy business, by the way.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Well, thank you very much
for your statement. | don't have a particular question
so | will defer to our deputy if she has.

MS. SNYDER: | think my brain is fried. ' m
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sorry.
MR. PY: | totally understand, | totally
under st and.

MS. SNYDER: Thank you very much for being

here.
MR. PY: Sur e.
CHAI RMAN STANLEY: We have Ed Philli ps.
MR. PHI LLI PS: Out of curiosity, what do
t hese regul ations cover? |'m a propane user. | thought

most of that was already covered under the fuel code or
somet hing, you had to be so far from wi ndows and spark
sources and things like that. So beyond that, what the
heck does the PUC care? Are they going to regul ate
rates that you can charge for the propane?

MR. PY: No. That's an interesting little
di I emma. If you're going to regulate a utility, the
utility says that's fine if you're going to regul ate us,
but we're going to have to put that into our rates. And
if you're not a utility, we're going to regulate you and
make you charge more noney but where are you going to
get it? You have to get it from your customers
i ndi vidually.

No, there is a federal Office of Pipeline
Safety which regul ates pipelines, big natural gas

pi pelines. That was its purpose. In that |aw, the
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federal law, there is a little piece in there that talks
about propane. And that was for maybe nostly in the
m dwest and out west there are sonme big propane
situations where you run propane pipelines and that has
been -- it has -- nobody paid attention to it until
probably ten years ago, but the definition is if one
tank supplies ten custonmers or if it supplies two
customers and the pipes run under a public place, then
it becomes what they call jurisdictional in which case
the PUC can regul ate that. And there are all sorts of
pl ans you have to file, you have to submt all kinds of
document ati on --

MR. PHILLIPS: The details of what's a
public place, is it --

MR. PY: Exactly. The definition of who is
a customer, that's in these rules, and what's a public
pl ace. Unfortunately, these rules are recomendi ng that
any commercial building is a public place. So that's --
you can see the expansion of where this goes to.

MR. PHILLI PS: | think the fuel board does a
pretty good job safety-wi se.

MR. PY: Sure. There is -- the fuel board
does the safety. There are four inspectors. The fire
mar shal al so does part of this, your |ocal code

enforcement inspector does some of this. So it is a
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redundancy, further redundancy.

MR. PHILLIPS: That's a conflict between the
fuel board and the PUC.

MR. PY: | f you have an office in your
house, then you could possibly be a jurisdictional --

MR. PHILLIPS: Okay, | see. Thank you

MR. PY: Thank you.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Mari e Emer son

MS. EMERSON: | al ways wonder what brings

this stuff on. Was there a major explosion somewhere

that we weren't aware of?

MR. PY: No.

MS. EMERSON: So there was no reason why we

should go further than the federal rules?

MR. PY: Right, that's true. There is

al ways that situation about safety, and that's a

| egitimte concern and everybody wants to be a part of

t he nost safe way to do things. And, of course,
certainly your insurer will make sure you're doing best
practices otherwi se you will not get insurance.

What kind of livened up the PUC -- it's just
my own opinion, | don't know this for a fact -- is that
t he Auburn m Il blew up, there was a natural gas |ine
t hat went out over there --

MS. EMERSON: Was it natural gas or propane?

Alley & Morrisette Reporting 207-495-3900




10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

137

MR. PY: Not the same products, no.

MR. PHILLIPS: That was natural gas?

MR. PY: That was natural gas.

MS. EMERSON: And that's already regul ated?
MR. PY: Yes, everything in natural gas is

regul ated by the PUC.

Was t hat hel pful ?

MS. EMERSON: Yeah. My experience with
propane is the guy conmes and fills up and I fill up ny
little container for the grill.

MR. PY: That's nostly the case. There are
some commercial facilities. Li ke the Civic Center has
some big tanks out back. You know, maybe you do want to
take a | ook at those, maybe you want to have a little
extra vision on that but not to the case where you have
three different agencies | ooking at the same exact
t hi ng. It's a little over the top, that's all.

MS. EMERSON: Thank you

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: | guess the | ocal
pl anni ng boards have something to say about placement of
propane tanks, don't they?

MR. PY: They do.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: In my business, we use
two fairly sizeable propane tanks to provide fuel for

autocl aves that we operate at pretty high BTU units.
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And the W ndham Board of Planning Appeal s or whoever

said, well, since we're in an industri al
t hat particular situation, there was no
tanks to be any particul ar distance away
bui | di ng. They were next to us and next
structure that didn't belong to us so th
tightly situated and they permtted that

fire marshal who exam ned the insul ation

guestions about it. This was 20 years ago or nore.

recall -

t al ki ng about anecdotes and in
one time, a very wintry day, probably in
February, the propane truck pulled out i
lab to refill these tanks and there was
sl ope running down from our front door i
ar ea. It was a dirt area and it was cov
| east an inch of ice over that entire th

| ooked out the wi ndow frommy office and

truck pull up there and he got out and started to walk

to get behind the truck to set up the pi

goi ng back. And, at that point, the big

began to slide sideways down the slope and |I went under

t he desk because | thought we were going
bl ow here and the driver just hel plessly
happeni ng. Thankfully nothing did occur

slid slowly down probably 15 or 20 feet
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stopped. The hose was | ong enough that he was able to

run it fromthat position back to the tanks. But | wil
tell you, | thought for sure that was going to be it.

Wel |, thank you. | just wanted to interject
you.

Tom do you have anything el se?

MR. MERRI LL: Jam e, what's your e-mail
address so | can add you to the list?

MR. PY: Sure, it's
Jam e@vai neEner gyMar keters.com

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Thank you so nuch for
your contribution, your work and we will be in touch
with you further.

MR. PY: Thank you very much.

CHAI RMAN STANLEY: Unl ess there is any
further information from the public which has dw ndl ed
down to just a handful at this point, | want to say
t hanks to our comm ssioners for your excellent work
t oday and wi sh all of you the best of the holiday season
com ng up. | think we had a very worthwhile day thanks
to the participation of everybody that was here. Thanks

again and we will see you in the new year

(Wher eupon, the above-named hearing was concluded at

4:40 p.m)
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CERTI FI CATE

|, Debra J. Fusco, a Notary Public in and for the
State of Maine, hereby certify that on the 14th day of
Decenmber, 2009, personally appeared before ne the
wi t hi n- named persons to testify in the aforenmentioned
cause of action and that the foregoing is a true and
accurate record as taken by me by nmeans of

comput er - ai ded machi ne short hand.

| further certify that | am a disinterested person in

the event or outcome of the aforementi oned cause of

action.

I N W TNESS WHEREOF, | have hereunto set my hand this

14t h day of December, 20009.

Debra J. Fusco

Court Reporter/Notary Public

My Conmm ssion expires: February 23, 2016
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